

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

3-14-2024

Self-Esteem Among Adults with ADHD Symptoms

Dana Richelieu Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Clinical Psychology Commons

Walden University

College of Allied Health

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Dana Richelieu

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Carlos Diaz-Lazaro, Committee Chairperson, Psychology Faculty

Dr. Leanne Parker, Committee Member, Psychology Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2024

Abstract

Self-Esteem Among Adults with ADHD Symptoms

by

Dana Richelieu

MS, Walden University, 2019 BA, Moravian College, 2016

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Doctor of Philosophy in Clinical Psychology

Walden University

March 2024

Abstract

This study assessed if attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, coping, and educational attainment predicted selfesteem among adults. It differed from previous research on this topic because it included participants with ADHD symptoms compared to those with formal ADHD diagnoses. Grounded in Leary and Baumeister's sociometer theory, the study involved using a nonexperimental correlational survey research design to assess this issue. A sample of 272 adult participants living in the United States were recruited. A multiple regression analysis revealed ADHD symptoms, social support, and coping were statistically significant predictors of self-esteem, while ADHD treatment, gender, and educational attainment were not. Study findings underscored the relevance of developing social support and active coping strategies as well as addressing ADHD symptoms as key to healthy self-esteem. Findings from the study contribute to positive social change by providing clinical psychologists and other mental health professionals with valuable knowledge on the need for developing social support and coping skills as key components to interventions aimed at enhancing self-esteem and mental health outcomes for adults with ADHD symptoms.

Self-Esteem Among Adults with ADHD Symptoms

by

Dana Richelieu

MS, Walden University, 2019 BA, Moravian College, 2016

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Doctor of Philosophy in Clinical Psychology

Walden University

March 2024

Table of Contents

Ch	apter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
	Background	2
	Problem Statement	4
	Purpose	6
	Research Questions and Hypotheses	6
	Theoretical Framework	7
	Nature of the Study	8
	Definitions	8
	Assumptions	9
	Scope and Delimitation	9
	Limitations	9
	Significance	9
	Summary	11
Ch	apter 2: Literature Review	12
	Literature Search Strategy	14
	Theoretical Foundation	15
	Sociometer Theory	. 16
	Rationale	. 17
	Literature Review Related to Key Variables and Concepts	19
	Attention Symptoms Among Adults	. 19
	Social Support	. 21

Educational Attainment	22
Coping	24
Self-Esteem	27
Summary and Conclusions	29
Chapter 3: Research Method	32
Research Design and Rationale	32
Methodology	34
Population	34
Sampling and Sampling Procedures	34
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	35
Instrumentation and Operationalization of Constructs	36
Data Analysis Plan	41
Threats to Validity	42
Threats to Internal Validity	43
Threats to External Validity	44
Threats to Statistical Conclusion Validity	44
Ethical Procedures	44
Summary	45
Chapter 4: Results	477
Data Collection	47
Timeframe, Response Rates, and Discrepancies	47
Demographic Characteristics of the Sample	49

Representativeness of the Sample	50
Basic Univariate Analyses	50
Results of Statistical Analyses	51
Summary	56
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	57
Interpretation of the Findings	57
Predictors of Self-Esteem	58
Theoretical Framework	67
Limitations of the Study	69
Recommendations	70
Implications	71
Clinical Practice	72
Social Change	73
Conclusion	73
References	75
Appendix A: Sociodemographic Questionnaire	97
Appendix B: Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale	99
Appendix C: MSPSS	100
Appendix D: Permission to use the ASRS-5	101
Appendix F: Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory	102

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Self-esteem is the way people perceive, assess, and value themselves (Fennell, 1999). It is associated with physical and mental health, school, work, and relationships (Orth & Robins, 2022; Rippon et al., 2022). Individuals with attention problems are prone to experience problems with self-esteem (Harpin et al., 2016). College students with ADHD experience challenges involving coping with negative thoughts and worries, academic underachievement, self-dissatisfaction and self-esteem, inconsistent routines, poor time management, and poor interpersonal relationships (Kwon et al., 2018). Poor self-esteem may decrease individuals' confidence or motivation to obtain higher education, further limiting their success or overall quality of life (Harpin et al., 2016). Adults who experience ongoing disappointment due to their ADHD symptoms may not attempt to obtain higher education or lack sufficient education because of their diminished self-esteem, lack of or ineffective coping styles, and unmanaged symptoms during childhood (Harpin et al., 2016). Low self-esteem is particularly problematic for those adults with undiagnosed and/or untreated attention problems (Pawaskar et al., 2020). They are likely to have little awareness of their troubles as well as poor coping skills.

This study involved assessing whether ADHD symptoms, social support, educational attainment, and coping predict self-esteem among adults. This study differs from previous research in that it involved examining the impact of coping and self-esteem on individuals with ADHD symptoms. Participants with ADHD symptoms were

included in the study instead of only those who were formally diagnosed. A more flexible approach to conceptualizing symptoms is an advantage over previous research because attentional issues are better defined as a wide variety of symptoms and functional limits. Apart from suitable psychological coping methods for self-esteem and overall wellbeing, there is limited research on how adults with ADHD cope with life's problems. The current study is notably distinct from current ADHD research in that it involved evaluating how people with ADHD symptoms deal with daily challenges, notwithstanding the importance of psychological coping abilities for self-esteem and overall wellness.

Background information about ADHD symptoms, social support, educational attainment, coping, and their associations with self-esteem among adults is demonstrated. The problem statement, purpose of the study, and research questions and hypotheses are presented. In addition, the theoretical framework, nature of the study, assumptions, scope, and delimitations are discussed. Furthermore, limitations, significance, and a summary are presented.

Background

Adults with ADHD symptoms experience many impairments in terms of their everyday functioning, especially when symptoms are undiagnosed or fail to be adequately treated during childhood. Persistent adult ADHD symptoms are due to childhood ADHD, anxiety, and depression (Kim et al., 2017). Social support is also associated with ADHD and depression. Children with ADHD had lower social

preference, higher social impact scores, were less well-liked, and more frequently in the rejected social status category (Hoza et al., 2005). In addition, students with impairments that begin during childhood such as ADHD had educational challenges in postsecondary institutions (Willoughby & Evans, 2019). Educational challenges were not associated with intellectual capacity but involved lack of ability to implement productive coping styles (Willoughby & Evans, 2019). In addition, students with ADHD had poorer self-compassion and were more likely to self-criticize compared to students with and without other disabilities (Willoughby & Evans, 2019). Furthermore, executive functioning, behavioral deficits, and adverse functional outcomes throughout childhood or adulthood were associated with diagnostic persistence of ADHD (Roselló et al., 2020). There is a relationship between persistent ADHD symptoms in early adulthood and executive, behavioral, and functional deficits in terms of family life, social or educational contexts, and risky activities (Roselló et al., 2020).

ADHD is linked to a lower likelihood of using healthy coping mechanisms for stress and a higher likelihood of using maladaptive strategies causing severe life deficits (Barra et al., 2021). Professional assistance for people with ADHD to incorporate stress management techniques into appropriate treatment modalities and mitigate life deficits is urgently needed (Barra et al., 2021). College students with ADHD experience challenges involving coping with negative thoughts and worries and inconsistent routines due to poor time management, academic underachievement, poor interpersonal relationships, self-dissatisfaction, and lack of self-esteem (Kwon et al., 2018). Individuals with

symptomatic ADHD present worse outcomes than ADHD-diagnosed groups in terms of productivity and self-esteem (Pawaskar et al., 2020). Individuals with symptomatic ADHD who do not have a clinical diagnosis experience more distress and poorer overall quality of life compared to those diagnosed with ADHD (Pawaskar et al., 2020).

Those with ADHD use maladaptive coping methods such as confrontation, escape-avoidance, and less planful problem-solving (Young, 2005). Positive coping styles and resources such as family, love, courage, and faith were positively associated with self-esteem, and family and courage were also positively associated with coping (Newark et al., 2016). Organizational, motoric, attentional, social, and psychopharmacological compensatory strategies exist for individuals to use to manage their ADHD symptoms (Canela et al., 2017). Pharmacological, nonpharmacological, and multimodal treatments are also effective approaches to improve self-esteem (Harpin et al., 2016). There is a gap in literature regarding how adults with a wide range of attention problems cope with daily challenges. Methods adults use to cope with ADHD symptoms can explain delayed or undiagnosed disorders (Canela et al., 2017). Individuals with untreated ADHD suffer from more significant long-term social function and self-esteem issues compared to those without ADHD or those receiving ADHD treatment (Harpin et al., 2016).

Problem Statement

There is little research on how adults with ADHD symptoms cope with life's challenges. Canela et al. (2017) noted "knowledge of self-generated coping strategies

may help better understand patients and their histories and thus facilitate patient cooperation" (p. 1). ADHD is associated with decreased probability of employing healthy stress reduction techniques and increased likelihood of using unhealthy coping mechanisms (Barra et al., 2021). Adults with ADHD engage in unhealthy coping strategies like confrontation, escape-avoidance, and less deliberate problem-solving, but they also effectively reappraise stressful events (Young, 2005). Attention problems can be best understood as a spectrum of symptoms and functional impairments. There are likely many individuals in the general population who have not been formally diagnosed. There is a gap in literature regarding how adults with a wide range of attention problems cope with their daily challenges.

Identifying relationships between coping and self-esteem among adults with attention problems could provide clinicians with valuable insights regarding working with this population. Adults with attention and/or hyperactivity problems have been found to have lower quality of life, poorer academic success, and higher anxiety and depression compared to adults with no attention or hyperactivity problems (Kwon et al., 20181; Pinho et al., 2019). In the context of these challenges faced by adults with ADHD symptoms, research on relevant coping skills is likely to assist clinical psychologists and other clinicians in terms of developing effective interventions involving increasing self-esteem. Adults with ADHD symptoms can significantly benefit from treatment approaches where clinical psychologists have a background regarding this topic in order to help them reach their highest potential, whether personally, emotionally, or

academically. The clinical psychology field can implement more effective treatment and recommendations and promote social change by understanding multifaceted and interrelated outcomes of ADHD symptoms, social support, educational attainment, coping, and self-esteem.

Purpose

The purpose of this study was to evaluate whether ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping predicted self-esteem among adults. The study included participants with and without previous formal ADHD diagnoses and treatment. I used Baumeister's theory of self-esteem and a quantitative methodology. Through online surveys, Baumeister's theory was used to determine whether ADHD symptoms, educational attainment, and coping predict self-esteem among adults. Primary ADHD symptom domains include hyperactivity, impulsivity, and attention difficulties (Mayo Clinic, n.d.). Social support is "support [that is] accessible to an individual through social ties to other individuals, groups, and the larger community" (Lin et al., 1979, p. ##?). Educational attainment is a measure of highest level of education, such as an associates, bachelor's, master's, or doctorate degree. Coping refers to assessment of one's capacity to successfully manage obstacles in life (Chesney et al., 2006). Self-esteem is defined as "how much value one places on themselves, their self-worth, and their capabilities" (Baumeister at al., 2003, p. ##?).

Research Questions and Hypotheses

The study's research question and hypotheses are:

RQ1: Do ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping significantly predict self-esteem among adults?

H₀1: ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping do not significantly predict self-esteem.

H_a1: ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping significantly predict self-esteem.

Independent/predictor variables in the study were ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping, and the dependent variable was self-esteem. A multiple regression analysis was used to identity associations. ADHD treatment and gender are involved using nominal levels of measurement while ADHD symptoms, social support, educational attainment, coping, and self-esteem were continuous/discrete levels of measurement.

Theoretical Framework

The theoretical framework for this study was Baumeister's theory of self-esteem. Baumeister et al. (2003) defined self-esteem as "the value people place on themselves" (p. 2). Baumeister (1998) stated "self-esteem works to maintain positive self-views by processing feedback in a self-serving way" (p. 1048). According to Leary and Baumeister (2000), self-esteem is a measure of perceived worth that changes depending on how much someone feels appreciated by others who surround them. The theory of self-esteem also suggested that self-esteem is a psychological indicator of how much individuals believe they are socially and relationally valued by others (Leary, 2012). When

individuals act in a way that seems designed to preserve or boost their self-esteem, they usually want to preserve and strengthen the value of their relationships, improving the probability of interpersonal acceptance (Leary, 2012).

Nature of the Study

I used a quantitative methodology. A nonexperimental correlational survey research design was used to assess prediction of self-esteem in terms of ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping. Hypotheses were tested with a linear standard/simultaneous multiple regression analysis set at the *p* level of .05. Data were entered and analyzed using Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS).

Definitions

In this study, I used the following terms:

ADHD symptoms: Symptoms which include hyperactivity, impulsivity, distractibility, and inattention (Targum & Adler, 2014).

Social support: Belief or experience of being valued, cared for, and part of a social network (Taylor, 2011).

Coping: One's assessment of their capacity to successfully manage obstacles in life (Chesney et al., 2006).

Educational attainment: The highest level of education an individual has completed (United States Census Bureau, 2021).

Self-esteem: How much individuals value themselves or their opinions of themselves, whether positive or negative (Baumeister et al., 2003; Rosenberg, 1965).

Assumptions

I assumed participants supplied truthful and accurate answers to all survey questions to ensure validity of results. An additional assumption was that each participant was aware of what assessment questions meant.

Scope and Delimitation

I focused on adults with ADHD symptoms. Individuals who were under the age of 18 were not included in the study.

Limitations

I used self-reported surveys and questionnaires. Self-reported assessments rely on participant truthfulness for accurate results and are affected by social desirability bias. A limitation of correlational studies is that results cannot be interpreted as validating cause-and-effect relationships between variables. In addition, a challenge for the study was obtaining a relatively equal number of male and female participants. Furthermore, since surveys were obtained online, I may have neglected older adult populations or those who were not well acquainted with the Internet.

Significance

This study was unique in terms of existing research evaluating the influence of coping and self-esteem among adults with ADHD symptoms. The study included participants with ADHD symptoms as compared to those with formal ADHD diagnoses.

The study was also unique compared to current ADHD research because it involved investigating how individuals with ADHD symptoms manage daily obstacles, despite the importance of coping in terms of self-esteem and overall wellness.

The study can benefit clinical psychologists via assessing the relevance of coping styles, which can assist in developing successful interventions that are aimed at improving self-esteem and mental health outcomes. Clinical psychologists with expertise in this area can use treatment methods to help adults with ADHD symptoms maximize their ability to reach their personal, emotional, and educational goals. This study involved addressing problem-solving, stress management, and help-seeking behaviors, which are components of successful coping that are not currently addressed in current research regarding long-term functioning for adults with ADHD. Adults with untreated and/or undiagnosed attention impairments are more likely to demonstrate inadequate coping mechanisms and limited understanding of underlying causes of their issues. Results will supply individuals with ADHD symptoms an understanding of their behaviors regarding academic motivations and self-esteem. In addition, results of this study offer clinical psychologists' knowledge about adult ADHD symptoms, effective coping, and proactive management skills of childhood ADHD symptoms. Results can help academic programs by supplying detection strategies in early childhood so children with ADHD symptoms do not have to experience poor self-esteem that may impact their ability to achieve their

academic goals. This study will promote societal awareness regarding the significance of self-esteem on overall quality of life outcomes for this population.

Study findings can contribute to social change by addressing understudied adult ADHD populations and contributing to psychology research. Findings were intended to indicate the potential need for educational and institutional academic programs to address ADHD detection approaches during childhood. Teachers and parents can implement interventions based on coping styles in order to support children and adolescents with attention problems.

Summary

The purpose of this quantitative cross-sectional correlational study was to assess predictors of self-esteem among adults. Predictor variables were ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping. This study assisted in filling the literature gap by offering information for adult populations with ADHD symptoms in relevant professional fields. Surveys that measured each variable were used in the study. The study contributed to social change by supplying research about ADHD symptoms among adults compared to those with formal ADHD diagnoses. I looked at how people with ADHD symptoms deal with daily challenges despite implications of psychological coping mechanisms on self-esteem and general wellbeing. In Chapter 2, the literature search strategy, theoretical framework, and key variables are addressed.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

Adults with untreated or undiagnosed attention issues struggle with low self-esteem compared to those without these presenting concerns (Harpin et al., 2016; Pawaskar et al., 2020). People with low self-esteem may be less self-assured or inclined to pursue further education, which could hinder their success or overall life satisfaction (Harpin et al., 2016). Individuals with ADHD symptoms present difficulties managing negative thoughts and apprehensions, self-confidence, challenges in academic settings, irregular routines, and poor time management and interpersonal relationships (Kwon et al., 2018). Due to their low self-esteem, lack of or inefficient coping mechanisms, and mismanaged symptoms during childhood, adults who experience ongoing disappointment because of their ADHD symptoms may choose not to pursue further education or demonstrate poor educational attainment (Harpin et al., 2016). This study involved evaluating whether ADHD symptoms, social support, educational attainment, and coping predict self-esteem among adults. This study included participants with and without prior formal ADHD diagnoses and examined how they managed daily hindrances.

Literature suggests the need to study challenges faced by adults with ADHD symptoms regarding their self-esteem, social support, educational attainment, and coping. Students encounter a variety of possible stressful circumstances every day in the classroom, which can have a detrimental influence on both their academic performance and health (Freire et al., 2020). Coping is a profound mental, emotional, and motivational

factor in terms of student behavior that has a substantial effect on engagement, perseverance, self-control, and success (Freire et al., 2020).

Canela et al. (2017) noted understanding patients and their backgrounds through knowledge of self-generated coping mechanisms improves patient participation. Adults with ADHD implement maladaptive coping strategies such as confrontation, escape-avoidance, and less deliberate problem-solving (Young, 2005). Adults with attention and/or hyperactivity concerns have poorer life quality, poorer educational success, and higher levels of anxiety and depression compared to adults without attentional and hyperactivity concerns (Kwon et al., 2018; Pinho et al., 2019).

Challenges that college students with ADHD symptoms experienced were researched, and I categorized results into four themes: lack of daily routine, unsatisfactory academic performance and achievement, reduced interpersonal skills, and continuing worries. College students with ADHD experience challenges in terms of coping with negative thoughts and worries, academic underachievement, self-dissatisfaction, lack of self-esteem, inconsistent routines due to poor time management, and poor interpersonal relationships (Kwon et al., 2018). Research indicated adverse academic outcomes for individuals with ADHD symptoms and a connection between ADHD symptoms and self-esteem. Executive functioning, behavioral deficits, and adverse functional outcomes in various areas of life in childhood through adulthood are associated with diagnostic persistence of ADHD (Roselló et al., 2020). In addition, there is a relationship between persistent ADHD symptoms in early adulthood with executive,

behavioral, and functional deficits in terms of family life, social or educational contexts, and risky activities (Roselló et al., 2020)

ADHD symptoms can begin in childhood and lead to educational challenges that require coping styles (Willoughby & Evans, 2019). Students with ADHD or learning disabilities (LDs) have poorer self-compassion compared to the general public or students with other disabilities (Willoughby & Evans, 2019). In addition, students with ADHD or LD are more likely to self-criticize and less likely to have self-compassion (Willoughby & Evans, 2019). ADHD symptoms decrease self-compassion, but their influence on self-esteem has not been addressed.

This chapter includes a description of literature search methods and the theoretical framework. There is a discussion of literature on pertinent concepts and relationships.

Associations between self-esteem, social support, educational attainment, and coping among adults with ADHD symptoms were addressed.

Literature Search Strategy

The Walden University Library was the main source to gather research. Databases and search engines were: SAGE Journals, PsycINFO, Taylor & Francis, EBSCOHost, and Google Scholar. Search terms and keywords were: self-esteem, self-concept, self-worth, adult ADHD, ADHD symptoms, ADHD treatment, ADHD history, attention and/or hyperactivity problems, social support, educational attainment, academic achievement, educational level, underachievement, academic self-concept, coping, coping skills, and coping style. I obtained information from peer-reviewed journals, book

chapters, and medical websites that were published between 1965 and 2023 but prioritized research published between 2019 and 2023.

Theoretical Foundation

Leary and Baumeister's sociometer theory was the theoretical framework for this study.

Leary and Baumeister (2000) stated self-esteem is a scale of perceived value that varies based on how much a person feels valued by those around them. People's strong desir to maintain and improve their self-esteem suggests that it is a significant and desirable outcome (Leary & Baumeister, 2000). Self-esteem acts as a qualitative indicator in terms of interpersonal appraisal, or how highly valued, significant, and close relationships are with other people (Leary & Baumeister, 2000). In addition, self-esteem functions as a sociometer that gauges how well people get along with one another and encourages actions that keep that person at least minimally accepted by others (Leary & Baumeister, 2000).

Self-esteem involves keeping track of how much acceptance one receives from friendship networks and warning them of potential risks to their sense of belonging (Cameron & Stinson, 2017).

In-the-moment feelings of acceptance and belonging are aspects of state self-esteem (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). Certain instances of approval and rejection are internalized to create a fairly predictable and comprehensive perception of an individual's value as a social partner (Cameron & Stinson, 2017).

People with higher self-esteem believe that they always have, currently, and will always be valuable to other people (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). In contrast, people with poorer self-esteem question their worth as partner companions and generalize these concerns to upcoming relationships (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). Global self-esteem is more consistent, while state self-esteem is extremely changeable to social situations (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). Although it might fluctuate in response to significant interpersonal encounters, overall global self-esteem is reasonably constant over a person's lifespan (Trzesniewski et al., 2003).

Sociometer Theory

The sociometer theory has not been applied to similar studies. There are no studies utilizing the theory to explain the self-esteem of individuals with attention problems. Few articles included the sociometer theory to describe coping and primarily focus on social support. However, there are two research articles that indirectly utilized the sociometer theory to explain coping. For example, social support might improve self-esteem, which can be perceived as a coping style (Kleiman & Riskind, 2013) or coping skills. In addition, in terms of self-esteem, social support was likely to have an impact on problem behavior (Leary, 1999). The sociometer theory's primary tenet was that motivation to uphold or improve self-esteem was less inherently impactful on behavior than a desire to preserve strong relationships with others (Leary, 1999). In regards to problem behaviors, when individuals do not feel like they are accepted and included

through socially acceptable means, they might attempt to increase overall social inclusion by participating in maladaptive behaviors (Leary et al., 1995).

Few research studies reported using the sociometer theory to explain educational attainment. However, the sociometer theory was researched to help explain educational attainment and determined that "educational identity might be driven by the academic achievement level, which is the feedback from the environment showing students how well their educational aspirations fit to their educational performance" (Pop et al., 2015, p. 135). In an educational setting, academic achievement or failure serves as a barometer of a student's progress, which can either support or jeopardize individuals' social acceptance and indirectly enhance or diminish their academic identity (Pop et al., 2015). Significant dedication to academics may increase individuals' ambition, which may result in advancements in academic achievement (Oyserman & Destin, 2010; Roeser et al., 2012).

Rationale

The sociometer theory was related to the present study because it emphasized the significance of self-esteem in major life domains. The sociometer theory indicated that an optimistic outlook on oneself results from having generally favorable relationships with pertinent individuals (Leary, 2005). Occasionally it appears an individual's self is influenced by factors that do not directly entail acceptance and rejection (Leary, 2005). Successes and failures in almost any field can impact self-esteem, such as educational, professional, or social domains (Leary, 2005). Individuals utilized seven life domains to

make up their self-worth, including "academics, appearance, approval from others, competition, family support, God's love, and virtue" (Crocker et al., 2003, p. 894). Although research has yet to formally examine this idea, the sociometer theory would imply that the influence of these factors on self-esteem is mediated by their ramifications for an individual's perceived relational value. Nobody would question such competence in achievement, or educational settings would directly affect how accepted or rejected a person feels (Leary, 2005). In addition, social acceptance and familial support are significant components of how an individual feels appreciated and accepted (Leary, 2005).

The research questions built upon the sociometer theory because minimal research exists regarding the relationship between ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, coping, and self-esteem among adults. Research exists that indirectly addresses the variables; therefore, the study contributed new data. For example, self-esteem is an indicator of effective coping (Bednar et al., 1989). People's self-esteem is positively impacted when dealing with a psychological threat and negatively impacted when they avoid it (Bednar et al., 1989). The degree of self-esteem impacts later coping, such as low self-esteem promotes avoidance while high self-esteem promotes more effective coping (Bednar et al., 1989). On the other hand, Leary and Baumeister (2000) reported two concerns with their theory. For example, Leary and Baumeister (2000) reported that the theory does not consider many of the proven causes and effects of self-esteem, and people who struggle to cope tend to have low self-esteem

and avoid hazards in their environment more often. Self-esteem is frequently boosted or reduced based on mood or environment (Brinton, 2011). Therefore, the approach would not always provide a fair portrayal of an individual's ability to cope (Brinton, 2011).

Literature Review Related to Key Variables and Concepts

The dependent variable in this research study was self-esteem. The objective of the present study was to determine whether ADHD symptoms, social support, educational attainment, and coping predict self-esteem among adults. In the subsequent section, the empirical literature on these variables will be described.

Attention Symptoms Among Adults

ADHD in adults is becoming more well-recognized (Targum & Adler, 2014). However, the symptoms and functional implications of ADHD, such as hyperactivity, impulsivity, distractibility, and inattention, commonly arise during childhood (Targum & Adler, 2014). While some adults with ADHD may experience a decrease in the hyperactive symptoms as they grow older, the inattention and distractibility symptoms frequently linger and exacerbate difficulties socially, interpersonally, academically, and occupationally (Targum & Adler, 2014; Huang et al., 2020). Adults frequently seek clinical services to regulate their ADHD symptoms because they have difficulty keeping up with their obligations academically, occupationally, or in their home lives (Huang et al., 2020). "Poor concentration, general disorganization, tendency to leave projects incomplete, inattention, impulsivity, poor school performance, difficulty functioning at

work, problems with time management, difficulty controlling their temper, and anxiety" are common symptoms described by adults with ADHD (Huang et al., 2020, p. 100).

Within the last ten years, the rate of adult ADHD has grown, and young adults are now more likely than children to be prescribed stimulants to manage their ADHD symptoms (Johansen et al., 2015). However, a large number of medical practitioners might believe they are unprepared to diagnose and manage adult ADHD as a result (Huang et al., 2020). Medical and psychological disorders that could contribute to the symptoms of inattention can make diagnosing adult ADHD more difficult (Huang et al., 2020). On the other hand, teaching coping skills may enhance psychosocial functioning in adults with ADHD (Canela et al., 2017). Individuals with ADHD may exhibit a varying degree of impairment, potentially due to the effective adoption of coping skills that lead to adaptive behavior (Canela et al., 2017). The coping styles independently developed by people with undiagnosed or untreated ADHD had not received much attention in research (Canela et al., 2017). However, an exploratory qualitative research study was conducted to determine coping strategies adults with ADHD use to manage their symptoms by performing semi-structured interviews (Canela et al., 2017). The study's findings indicated that there were five domains of compensatory strategies, which include organizational, motoric, attentional, social, and psychopharmacological (Canela et al., 2017).

Social Support

Social support is referred to and defined as the experience or view point that an individual is loved and cared for, respected and valued, and a component of a social network where responsibilities and mutual aid exist (Taylor, 2011; Wills, 1991). Social support is crucial to sustaining mental and physical well-being (Ozbay et al., 2007). Positive social support might improve stress resistance, prevent the development of trauma-related psychopathology, and reduce the functional implications of trauma-induced conditions (Ozbay et al., 2007). In addition, research suggested that perceived social support has a protective effect on mental health in stressful conditions (Eisman et a., 2015). Research has also indicated that perceived support quality is more strongly linked to mental health than the true nature of personal networks or connections (Li et al., 2021).

Furthermore, social support levels have been linked to self-esteem (Teoh & Afiqah, 2010). For example, as an essential coping resource, social support can help young people enhance their self-evaluation, establish a positive self-image, and improve their self-esteem (Lui et al., 2021). Social support proactively safeguards mental health, but it can also indirectly impact mental health by increasing self-esteem (Lui et al., 2021). Social support is also considered the most significant external resource for mitigating the adverse impacts of stressful events (Lui et al., 2021). At the same time, research has found that social support positively influences resilience (Lui et al., 2021). In addition, research measuring self-esteem and social support revealed that participants who received

more significant social support from parents and peers had a greater probability of having higher levels of self-esteem, which shielded them from depression symptoms (Teoh et al., 2010). The research also revealed that lower levels of perceived social support from students were linked with lower self-esteem and higher depression levels (Teoh et al., 2010). Therefore, social support may play an integral part in mitigating symptoms of depression and poor self-esteem (Teoh & Afiqah, 2010).

Educational Attainment

The educational domain is one of the areas in which individuals with attention problems have the potential to experience significant stressors. Educational attainment, also known as academic attainment, has been defined by the United States Census Bureau (2021) as the highest education level a person has completed. Educational attainment is also described as the progressive process that occurs due to continuous participation in learning institutions (Magnuson et al., 2016). Educational attainment demonstrates successful proficiency in academic competencies, including mathematics and reading abilities (Magnuson et al., 2016). However, educational attainment can also consist of behavioral skills, including maintaining focus during school, participating in classroom tasks, and adequately working with educators and other students (Alexander et al., 2014; Pungello et al., 1996).

Academic achievement is a complex concept that includes various learning domains and relies on specific criteria to evaluate it (Steinmayr et al., 2018). For example, knowledge developed within educational settings, performance on tests, and

educational degrees and certificates illustrate cumulative academic achievement markers (Steinmayr et al., 2018). Educational or academic attainment and academic achievement are both adversely impacted by ADHD symptoms. However, the focus of this research is on educational/academic attainment.

Education and health are essential factors for individual and societal well-being (Zajacova & Lawrence, 2018). Relative to their counterparts with lower education levels, adults with greater educational attainment tend to be healthier and live longer (Zajacova & Lawrence, 2018). One more year of education compared to none can cause significant differences by improving fundamental literacy and math abilities (Zajacova & Lawrence, 2018). Completing 14 years of schooling compared to 13 years may be involved with improved health through the acquisition of new information and abilities (Houle, 2013; Link & Phelan, 2006). In addition, education plays a critical part in improving individuals' psychological and general well-being based on data from the Chinese General Social Survey 2015 (Long et al., 2020). Improving an individual's health has been demonstrated to be indirectly impacted by education through three channels which include enhancing mental status, healthy behaviors, and economic status (Long et al., 2020). For example, education primarily enhances mental health by lowering the rate of depression and boosting well-being, but it has no discernible impact on increasing social trust (Long et al., 2020). Regarding healthy behaviors, education mainly works to enhance people's regularity of acquiring new information to improve their physical and mental health (Long et al., 2020). Concerning economic status, education primarily

enhances individual health by increasing the individual's and family's economic status (Long et al., 2020).

ADHD has been linked with poorer educational attainment (Sellers et al., 2021). Several studies have identified a connection between ADHD diagnoses and symptoms, and decreased levels of educational attainment in childhood, adolescence, and adulthood (Daley & Birchwood, 2010; Greven et al., 2011; Greven et al., 2014; Plourde et al., 2015; Snowling & Hulme, 2012; Tosto et al., 2015). ADHD symptoms had been linked to lower proficiency levels in reading, writing, and math regarding clinical and community samples (Daley & Birchwood, 2010). Furthermore, comorbid learning disorders and weaker cognitive capabilities are significantly associated with ADHD, which subsequently influences educational attainment (Sellers et al., 2021).

Coping

Coping is the procedure of regulating challenges, whether external or internal, that are considered demanding or surpassing an individual's resources (Andersson & Willebrand, 2003). On the other hand, coping is defined as the active awareness of utilizing intellectual, emotional, or behavioral attempts to successfully manage externally inflicted incidents and difficulties that a person views as distressful or possibly damaging (Anshel, 2012). Coping also refers to one's assessment of their capacity to successfully manage obstacles in life (Chesney et al., 2006). Students encounter a variety of possible stressful circumstances every day in the classroom, which could have a detrimental influence on both their academic performance and health (Freire et al., 2020). Coping is

regarded as a profound mental, emotional, and motivational factor in student behavior that has a substantial effect on engagement, perseverance, self-control, and success (Freire et al., 2020).

Coping theorists commonly suggest that the coping process entails attempting to lessen experienced strain by engaging in a variety of thoughts, feelings, and behaviors focused on internal and external stressors (Anshel, 2012). That is, one thread which unifies most definitions of coping is the connection between an internal or external stressor and the individual's response to it. An individual's pattern of responses for managing stressors could be referred to as a coping style. Coping styles are the approaches people use to deal with stressors and are a collection of generally consistent qualities that define an individual's behavior in reaction to pressure (Algorani et al., 2022). These approaches to deal with stressors have also been refer to as coping strategies. For example, a person's ability to utilize coping strategies has a significant impact on how successfully they react to adverse situations (Zhao et al., 2022).

A significant number of adults with ADHD do not have pediatric diagnoses and frequently seek out treatment only due to co-occurring conditions (Canela et al., 2017). High-functioning individuals with effective coping mechanisms and strong psychological adjustment may not be identified with an ADHD diagnosis (Asherson et al., 2012). However, educating people with ADHD on coping strategies could enhance their psychosocial functioning (Canela et al., 2017). The wide spectrum of ADHD symptom severity may be due to adults' ability to adequately implement coping strategies that lead

to adaptive behavior (Asherson et al., 2012). There is a lack of research addressing the coping strategies that adults with undiagnosed or unmedicated ADHD identify and use independently (Canela et al., 2017). Furthermore, they suggested that understanding how individuals with ADHD manage their symptoms could shed light on the causes of the disorder's delayed or lack of diagnosis (Canela et al., 2017). To address this gap, they conducted a study to learn how adults with ADHD dealt with their symptoms before their diagnoses and treatment, what coping strategies they had acquired, and how they perceived these coping skills. The study's results revealed five primary categories of coping, which included organizational, motoric, attentional, social, and psychopharmacological (Canela et al., 2017). Uncommonly, ADHD symptoms were even thought to be helpful or viewed as individualized strengths under various conditions (Canela et al., 2017). The participants reported for the organizational skills domain that utilizing technology devices and checklists to schedule or remind themselves of their obligations were productive coping strategies (Canela et al., 2017). Explicitly structured and outlined plans were also beneficial organizational skills (Canela et al., 2017). To manage attention concerns and restlessness, participants reported that changing activities aided in sustaining attention and productivity as an organizational coping skill (Canela et al., 2017). The motoric coping skills identified to improve attentional concerns and restlessness included participating in physical activities, restricting movement through restraints, and fidgeting (Canela et al., 2017). The attentional coping skills included working in a setting with less distracting stimuli to function better and maintain focus

longer (Canela et al., 2017). The social coping skills identified were putting extra effort into being on time and avoiding strict obligations that need extra attention (Canela et al., 2017). Lastly, the psychopharmacological coping strategies, including caffeine, alcohol, tetrahydrocannabinol, and cocaine, were noted as having a calming effect (Canela et al., 2017). In addition, methylenedioxymethamphetamine was reported to improve cognitive performance, nicotine helped maintain attention, and amphetamines influenced motivation and prioritizing (Canela et al., 2017).

Self-Esteem

Self-esteem is defined as "the value people place on themselves" (Baumeister et al., 2003, p. 2) or an individual's favorable or unfavorable outlook about themselves (Rosenberg, 1965). "Self-esteem works to maintain positive self-views by processing feedback in a self-serving way" (Baumeister, 1998, p. 1048). In addition, self-esteem has been suggested to be better understood as a combination of psychological, biological, and social domains (Tripathi et al., 2019). Self-esteem directly affects health and social outcomes during adolescence and adulthood (Nguyen et al., 2019). For example, higher self-esteem is linked to positive outcomes such as successful careers, improved social connections, perception of overall well-being, favorable impressions by peers, academic attainment, and effective coping skills (Banaschewski et al., 2017). On the other hand, low self-esteem can be associated with suicide, substance addiction, and depression (Climie & Henley, 2016). Furthermore, low self-esteem is linked to detrimental

behavioral and mental health implications concerning risky behaviors, including substance abuse, early sexual activity, and eating disorders (Harpin et al., 2016).

Self-esteem has been associated with a number of psychological and physical health outcomes. A critical component of adequate psychological or mental health is having a high sense of value or positive self-esteem (Rouault et al., 2022). High selfesteem is linked with a better capacity to adequately manage distressing events in addition to how an individual copes with daily problems (Rouault et al., 2022). However, numerous mental illnesses, particularly those with an anxious and depressive component, have been connected to low self-esteem (Rouault et al., 2022). Individuals with low selfesteem frequently withdraw from activities more quickly than those with high self-esteem in the event of failure (Rouault et al., 2022). In addition, physical health outcomes are associated with self-esteem and psychological health outcomes. For example, people with good physical and psychological health, self-regulation, and tools for interpersonalrelated inclusivity display more consistent positive self-esteem as they age (Wagner et al., 2015). Self-esteem could improve one's mental and physical health (Abtahi & Vallada, 2022). In addition, a study was conducted to identify why better physical health is connected to greater self-esteem by examining potential brain mechanisms connecting physical health and self-esteem (Lu et al., 2018). The study demonstrated that the hippocampus was a mediator between physical health and self-esteem (Lu et al., 2018). Considering that an individual's self-perception influences their behavior throughout their lifetime, self-esteem is regarded as a protective barrier from harmful outcomes, which

encourages and boosts health (Abtahi & Vallada, 2022). Furthermore, increased self-esteem encourages healthy coping skills, while decreased self-esteem may be associated with dangerous behaviors that may lead to injury or illness (Abtahi & Vallada, 2022).

The relationship between self-esteem and attention problems has also been researched. Adults with attention problems or ADHD frequently endure adverse outcomes throughout their lives due to receiving negative signals about their capabilities as children (Cook et al., 2014). As an adult, individuals with ADHD commonly discover they were not provided suitable support from services to address their attentional problems (Cook et al., 2014). Addressing attentional problems is crucial in reducing school dropout rates (Rasmussen et al., 2022). Furthermore, there is research on the relationship between diagnosing attention problems and self-esteem. For example, children with ADHD have lower levels of self-esteem than those without the diagnosis (Masten, 2019). In addition, untreated ADHD is linked to low global self-esteem. Adolescents with ADHD report above-average self-esteem and simultaneously lower levels of ADHD symptoms, suggesting self-esteem plays a preventive role in forming ADHD symptoms (Slomkowski et al., 1995). However, the precise role of self-esteem plays in the progression of long-term attention problems is still unclear (Henriksen et al., 2017).

Summary and Conclusions

I evaluated whether ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping predicted self-esteem among adults. The review of

literature suggested that associations exists between these factors. In addition, Leary and Baumeister's sociometer theory was used to describe how self-esteem impacts individual overall functioning.

ADHD symptoms, including hyperactivity, impulsivity, and inattention, often lead to functional impairments beginning in childhood and persisting into adulthood (Huang et al., 2020; Targum & Adler, 2104). In addition, ADHD symptoms are associated with lower academic attainment due to comorbid learning disorders, impaired cognitive capabilities (Sellers et al., 2021), and weaker proficiency levels in general educational (Daley & Birchwood, 2010). Academic underachievement, self-dissatisfaction, low self-esteem, and strained interpersonal connections are difficulties for people with ADHD to manage (Kwon et al., 2018).

although ADHD symptoms reduce self-esteem, their effects on self-esteem are rarely discussed, and it is still unknown exactly how self-esteem influences the development of long-term attention issues. In addition, research has not focused on coping styles that adults with undiagnosed or untreated ADHD have developed.

Furthermore, educational attainment has yet to be researched in terms of self-esteem, social support, coping, and ADHD symptoms.

This study filled the literature gap and extended knowledge in the clinical psychology discipline by providing an understanding of how adults with ADHD cope with their symptoms and helped identify factors that contribute to lack of and delayed diagnoses. I included participants with and without prior formal ADHD diagnosis and

treatment. Incorporating participants without formal ADHD diagnoses led to information regarding why there are delayed and undiagnosed cases of ADHD. Coping styles revealed by this study can also be used to determine why severity of symptoms and academic impairments differ between individuals with ADHD symptoms, which further impacts self-esteem. I used the quantitative methodology and a nonexperimental correlational survey research design. In Chapter 3, the research design and methodological approach for this study are further discussed.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this study was to assess if ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping predict self-esteem among adults. A quantitative cross-sectional correlational survey design was used to measure variables that impacted self-esteem among adults. Chapter 3 includes an explanation of the research design and rationale for the study. I discuss the target population, sampling procedures, and power analysis to determine sample size. Procedures for recruitment, participation, and data collection are discussed, as well as instrumentation and operationalization of constructs, data analysis plan, threats to validity, and ethical procedures.

Research Design and Rationale

Independent variables in the study were ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping, and the dependent variable was self-esteem. A quantitative research methodology was used for the study. The quantitative methodology involves investigating numerical trends to examine psychological, social, and economic phenomena (Coghlan & Brydon-Miller, 2014). Quantitative research studies involve using statistical data collection methods to identify relationships among topics, contexts, and variables (Albers, 2017). I used the quantitative methodology to address this topic.

A quantitative cross-sectional correlational survey design was the appropriate design choice to simultaneously measure participant outcomes. Cross-sectional studies

involve selecting participants via predetermined inclusion and exclusion criteria (Setia, 2016). I only included adults in the sample population; time and resource constraints were not present. Cross-sectional research designs are commonly used to determine prevalence of conditions via population-based surveys and clinical samples (Setia, 2016). In addition, variables are not manipulated in cross-sectional designs, and data are collected only once as compared to multiple times in longitudinal studies (Cummings, 2017).

The qualitative research methodology was not selected for the stud because its purpose is to gain a deeper understanding of participants' experiences compared to identifying relationships and predicting variables. Qualitative research involves a smaller population size, which was not appropriate for the study in order to advance knowledge in the discipline.

The study's research question and hypotheses were:

RQ1: Do ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping significantly predict self-esteem among adults?

H₀1: ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping do not significantly predict self-esteem.

H_a1: ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping significantly predict self-esteem.

Methodology

Population

The target population of the study were adults living in the U.S. According to the U.S. Census Bureau (2021), there is an estimated 258.3 million adults in the U.S. In addition, according to the World Population Review (2023), there are 264,137,817 adults in the U.S. in 2023. The target population size for this study was 146 participants; a total of 272 participated.

Sampling and Sampling Procedures

I used a nonprobability convenience sampling strategy. Convenience sampling involves employing participants that are convenient for the researcher, and they are obtained randomly without using a specific pattern (Galloway, 2005). Convenience sampling is used for gathering a variety of viewpoints and ideas as well as identifying hypotheses that can be systematically investigated in future studies (Galloway, 2005). This is practical because it is inexpensive, straightforward, and requires less time than other sampling procedures. Convenience sampling was also appropriate because it was valuable when generating possible hypotheses and research goals. Survey instruments were uploaded via the SurveyMonkey website. Participants completed surveys electronically. Participants were required to be 18 or older living in the U.S. Individuals who were under 18 were not included in the study.

To determine the sample size for this study, a power analysis was conducted using G*Power software. A power analysis is used to identify the appropriate sample size for a

study to ensure the power is sufficient to determine statistical significance (Suresh & Chandrashekara, 2012). According to Kang (2021), "The sample size calculation and power analysis are determined by the following factors: effect size, power (1-β), significance level (α), and type of statistical analysis" (p. 2). G*Power software is commonly used to determine sample size and power for different statistical methods. Via a multiple linear regression test, G*Power calculations revealed an effect size of 0.15, alpha level of 0.05, and power level of 0.95 for the six predictor variables. Degree of variation in terms of an outcome or strength of a relationship is indicated by effect size (Peterson & Foley, 2021). Alpha level determines the likelihood of committing a type I error or rejecting a true null hypothesis (Banerjee et al., 2009). In addition, power analyses are used to determine the minimum number of participants to avoid type I and type II errors (Jones et al., 2003). Based on parameters, G*Power results indicated a sample size of 146 participants was required for the linear multiple regression analysis.

Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

The data collection process began after approval by Walden University's Institutional Review Board (IRB). I collected participants' age, gender, income, ethnicity, and highest level of education. No personal identifiable information was collected. I used an anonymous data collection protocol. Prospective participants were recruited via a flyer advertisement which was posted on Facebook and Instagram as well as Walden University's research participant pool.

Study surveys were completed online and available via SurveyMonkey. The flyer included a link to the study's informed consent form. This form was also available through SurveyMonkey. I first described the study's purpose, participants' rights to withdraw, and approximate completion time (15 minutes). I ensured privacy because participants completed surveys independently, and identifying data such as participants' names and contact information were not collected. Myself, my chair, and committee member were the only individuals with access to data, which were secured in SurveyMonkey. The questionnaire was administered electronically; therefore, there were no formal exit procedures. In addition, there were no followup procedures for this study.

Instrumentation and Operationalization of Constructs

Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale

The Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale is a 10-item self-report questionnaire used to assess individual self-esteem (Rosenberg, 1965) (See Appendix B). The Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale consists of a 4-point Likert scale format in which responses range from Strongly Agree, Agree, Disagree, and Strongly Disagree (Rosenberg, 1965). An example of an item includes "I feel that I'm a person of worth, at least on an equal plane with others" and "at times I think I am no good at all" (Rosenberg, 1965). Strongly Disagree = 1 point, Disagree = 2 points, Agree = 3 points, and "Strongly Agree" = 4 points (Rosenberg, 1965). However, questions 2, 5, 6, 8, and 9 are reverse scored (Rosenberg, 1965). The items' sum is scored on a continuous scale where higher scores suggest higher self-esteem (Rosenberg, 1965).

Research is geared toward authenticating the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale's psychometric properties among multicultural populations and people with disabilities or conditions, across gender and age ranges, or from various countries (Park & Park, 2019). For example, Schmitt and Allik (2005) conducted a study researching the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale across 28 languages to 16,998 participants from 53 countries. The results indicated a mean internal consistency of 0.81, while the highest internal consistency of 0.90 was in Israel and England (Schmitt & Allik, 2005). In addition, Hagborg (1993) discovered an internal consistency of 0.89 when researching the relationship between the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale and the Self-Perception Profile for Adolescents (SPPA) among 150 adolescents with education levels varying from eight to twelfth grade. Carroll and Coetzer (2011) researched the traumatic brain injury (TBI) population and determined a high internal consistency, such as a Cronbach's alpha of 0.89. Martín-Albo et al. (2007) researched the reliability and validity of the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale's translated Spanish version twice using a sample of 420 university students. The findings determined that Cronbach's alpha was 0.85 on the first assessment and 0.88 on the second (Martín-Albo et al., 2007). Furthermore, Vermillion and Dodder (2007) assessed the construct validity of the Rosenberg Self-esteem Scale by examining 68 wheelchair basketball university student-athletes in the United States. The findings indicated that the Cronbach alpha was .86 (Vermillion & Dodder, 2007). Internal consistency (Cronbach's alpha) for the present study was computed as .85.

Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support

The Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS) is a self-reported, 12-item scale used to determine a person's perceived social support regarding three subscales: Family, Friends, and Significant Other (Zimet et al., 1988). The Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS) questionnaire is scored on a scale of 1 to 7. The item coding includes 1 = Very Strongly Disagree, 2 = Strongly Disagree, 3 = Mildly Disagree, 4 = Neutral, 5 = Mildly Agree, 6 = Strongly Agree, and 7 = Very Strongly Agree. The original study showed that the MSPSS had moderate construct validity and internal and test–retest reliability (Zimet et al., 1988).

The Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support's Cronbach's alpha for the validation study was 0.88, and the Korean-translated scale was 0.90. However, Kim et al. (2022) measured the reliability and validity of the multidimensional scale of perceived social support among 190 Korean breast cancer survivors. The findings indicated that when utilizing the entire scale, Cronbach's alpha was 0.91, whereas the internal consistency for subsections includes 0.96 for spouse, 0.90 for family, and 0.90 for friends (Kim et al., 2022). In addition, cultural variations can alter how people perceive social support, which may impact the instrument's structural validity (Pérez-Villalobos et al., 2021). Therefore, Pérez-Villalobos et al. (2021) also measured the reliability and validity of the scale regarding the impact of social support on the mental health of 399 older adults in Chile. The findings indicated Cronbach's alpha of 0.9 respectively (Pérez-Villalobos et al., 2021). Furthermore, De Maria et al. (2018) assessed the psychometric

properties of the Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support among 236 patients with chronic diseases. The findings revealed that Cronbach's alpha was equal to or greater than 0.89 (De Maria et al., 2018). For the present study, a Cronbach alpha of .93 was computed.

Adult ADHD Self-Report Screening Scale for DSM-5

The Adult ADHD Self-Report Screening Scale for DSM-5 (ASRS-5) is a brief screening tool used to determine present ADHD symptoms (Ustun et al., 2017). A 5-point Likert scale is used to identify the severity of the symptoms, which includes: Never = 0, Rarely = 1, Sometimes = 2, Often = 3, and Very Often = 4 (Ustun et al., 2017). A score of 14 or higher is indicative of ADHD (91.4% sensitivity, 96.0% specificity) (Ustun et al., 2017). The total possible score is 24, while scores 14 and above indicate a higher probability of ADHD, and scores lower than 14 indicate a smaller probability of ADHD (Ustun et al., 2017). For the purpose of this study, simple scoring will be used, thus using the 0-24 as a predictor, without any clinical cutoff. Higher scores indicate higher attention symptomatology.

The psychometric properties of the Adult ADHD Self-Report Screening Scale for DSM-5, among various versions around the world, have been confirmed as reliable and valid. For example, Baggio et al. (2021) measured the diagnostic accuracy of the Adult ADHD Self-Report Scale for DSM-5 French version among 557 participants with and without comorbid conditions. The results indicated that the screening questionnaire was a reliable indicator of an ADHD diagnosis cut-off score ≥ 13/24: sensitivity = 84.3%,

specificity = 91.9%) (Baggio et al., 2021). In addition, Ballmann et al. (2022) assessed the reliability and validity of the Adult ADHD Self-Report Screening Scale for DSM-5 German version among 262 participants in primary care and ADHD outpatient services. The results indicated Cronbach's $\alpha = 0.88$, and the psychometric features of the German ASRS-5 were similar to those of the English version (sensitivity 95.6% and specificity 72.3%) (Ballmann et al., 2022). Internal consistency (Cronbach's alpha) was .74 for the present study.

Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory

The Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory is a 28-item self-report questionnaire that assesses a wide variety of coping responses (Carver, 1997). The Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory was derived from the original 60-item COPE scale (Carver, 1997). The Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory consists of a 4-point Likert scale format in which responses range from, 1 = I haven't been doing this at all, 2 = I've been doing this a little bit, 3 = I've been doing this a medium amount, and 4 = I've been doing this a lot (Carver, 1997). The questionnaire also contains three general subcategories to determine an individual's prominent coping style, which include, Problem-Focused Coping, Emotion-Focused Coping, and Avoidant Coping (Carver, 1997).

The validity and reliability of the Brief Coping Orientation of Problem

Experience Inventory has been supported across various settings and cultural backgrounds. For example, a study conducted by Rahman et al. (2021) aimed to validate

whether the psychometric characteristics of the Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory were culturally compatible among 423 female nurses from the United Arab Emirates. The findings revealed that Cronbach's alpha ranged from 0.81 to 0.88 (Rahman et al., 2021). In addition, DeDios-Stern et al. (2017) also discovered that the Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory had good internal consistency and a Cronbach's alpha ranging from 0.72–0.84 among dementia patient caregivers, specifically when associated with emotion-focused, problem-focused, and dysfunctional coping strategies. Furthermore, Wise et al. (2023) aimed to develop and enhance the construct validity and reliability of the Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory among 343 Australian rehabilitation health professionals. The research study's results indicated a Cronbach's alpha ranging from 0.72 to 0.82 (Wise et al., 2023). Internal consistency (Cronbach's alpha) was .89 for the present study.

Data Analysis Plan

The data was analyzed via the SPSS software program. The information entered into SPSS was compared to the responses submitted from the initial questionnaires to ensure the data was accurate. To discover potential skewness, outliers, and missing statistics, the data included an analysis of the means, medians, and standard deviations.

A multiple regression analysis was performed to test the hypotheses. Multiple regression is a statistical method for examining the relationship between one dependent variable and an array of independent variables (Moore et al., 2006). A multiple regression analysis utilizes the identified value of the independent variables to predict the sole

dependent variable's significance (Moore et al., 2006). In addition, the variable, gender, was dummy-coded when entered into the multiple regression analysis. The alpha level for statistical significance was placed at .05 when assessing the hypotheses. The results were interpreted by the means, medians, standard deviations, confidence intervals, significance, standardized and unstandardized coefficients, Adjusted R Square, p-value, coefficient of determination, and F-statistic.

Threats to Validity

The validity of the research is determined by how accurately the findings among its participants reflect those of comparable people beyond the study (Patino & Ferreira, 2018). Validity in research design refers to the precision and dependability of the tools utilized and that the results are generated with minimized systemic errors (Chander, 2018). The validity of the research can be increased by identifying the study's goals, objectives, and aligning the assessment criteria with the study's purpose (Chander, 2018). In addition, there are two types of validity which include internal validity and external validity. Internal validity refers to the procedures or guidelines researchers use to ensure accurate results (Chander, 2018). On the other hand, external validity describes how well a study's findings may be applied to individuals in routine clinical settings, particularly among the population the sample intends to reflect (Patino & Ferreira, 2018). However, several internal and external validity threats can arise throughout the research.

Threats to Internal Validity

Internal validity refers to how trustworthy are our inferences about the relationship between variables in our study. Internal validity can be threatened by several elements, such as the subject's size, nature, or variability (Chander, 2018). Threats to internal validity can arise due to measurement errors or incorrectly selecting study participants (Patino & Ferreira, 2018). Internal validity can also be impacted by retention of the participants, maturation, time required for assessment, history, and instrument or measurement sensitivity (Chander, 2018). Internal validity is usually associated with the degree to which we can make inferences of causal relationship between independent and dependent variables in experimental studies. Experimental studies rely on highly controlled settings to minimize any potential threats to validity. Although most of the threats to internal validity associated with experimental and quasi-experimental research designs do not apply to correlational research, some are relevant. For example, selection of participants was relevant to this study. Since the present study employed a nonrandomized participant selection procedure, it was possible that hypothesized relationships among variables were influenced by participant characteristics such as age, motivation, education, and others. Furthermore, although the cross-sectional nature of this study minimized most issues associated with the history threat to internal validity, it was possible that unanticipated personal or environmental events may have altered participants' understanding of survey items.

Threats to External Validity

Examining a study's external validity determines whether its findings may be generalized in various matters (Andrade, 2018). The current study's target population wasadults living in the United States. However, we were interested in symptoms associated with attention problems. Therefore, the information gathered, and the research study findings relied on the data from the target population of interest. In addition, the data collected in the study may not generalize due to the non-probability convenience sampling strategy. That is, inferences could be made about the general population of adults, but not necessarily to adults with ADHD symptoms.

Threats to Statistical Conclusion Validity

Statistical conclusion validity involves the degree to which data-driven statistical judgments are appropriate and correct (García-Pérez, 2012). Common threats to statistical conclusion validity are forming inaccurate statistical decisions which result in Type-I and Type-II errors (García-Pérez, 2012).

Ethical Procedures

To obtain approval to conduct the current study, the necessary documents were submitted to Walden University's Institutional Review Board (IRB). Gaining IRB acceptance helped guarantee the study was performed ethically. The study also presented minimal risk to the participants. The participants received an informed consent form (See Appendix A) describing the study's purpose, relevant details, and contact information. The informed consent explained confidentiality and the participant's rights, such as the

ability to withdraw from completing the questionnaires at any time. The participant recruitment was coordinated in a manner that was non-coercive because the informed consent indicated the study's purpose and the participant's right to withdraw at any time. The informed consent also stated that participants involvement in this study was entirely voluntary and there were no risks or rewards. Participants were not faced with any consequences if they declined to take part in the study, and they could stop at any moment. There were also no compensations or payments associated with this study.

The sample population did not include vulnerable groups, which minimized ethical concerns. According to Walden University guidelines, the data was kept safely and will be erased after five years. The researcher and dissertation chair are the only individuals with access to the data. There were no potential conflicts of interest or ethical concerns because the participants responses remained anonymous. Participants names and contact information were not collected.

Summary

Chapter 3 included information about the study methodology. This quantitative cross-sectional correlational survey study involved assessing if ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping predicted self-esteem among adults. The independent variables were ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping, and the dependent variable was self-esteem. The target population was adults who were 18 and older living in the U.S. SurveyMonkey was used to send questionnaires to participants for data

collection. Data were entered into SPSS for multiple regression statistical analyses.

Demographic questions were used to address highest level of education, age, ethnicity, household income, and gender. Additional demographic questions included whether participants had formal ADHD diagnoses and whether they received ADHD treatment.

Ethical procedures were followed throughout the study. Study findings and data analysis procedures are addressed in Chapter 4.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this quantitative study was to determine what factors predict self-esteem among adults living in the U.S. Individuals who participated in this study were between 18 and 83. I measured whether ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping predicted self-esteem among adults. Chapter 4 includes an explanation of the data collection process and results of the study.

The research question and hypotheses for the study were:

RQ1: Do ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping significantly predict self-esteem among adults?

H₀1: ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping do not significantly predict self-esteem.

H_a1: ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping significantly predict self-esteem.

Data Collection

In this section, I address the data collection timeframe, response rates, discrepancies, demographic characteristics and representativeness of the sample, and results of multiple regression analyses.

Timeframe, Response Rates, and Discrepancies

Data collection began after receiving approval from the Walden University IRB (#11-06-23-0740135). Questionnaires were entered into SurveyMonkey. Participants were recruited via a flyer advertisement which was posted on Facebook, Instagram, and

Walden University's research participant pool. The flyer contained a link to the SurveyMonkey website where participants completed surveys electronically. After the first day of the flyer's posting, 16 participants completed surveys. After 5 days, 146 participants completed surveys, which was the minimum sample size needed according to G*Power.

However, there was a significant discrepancy in terms of gender, with a predominantly female sample. Therefore, the quota sampling strategy was implemented in order to obtain a larger number of male participants to address the gender discrepancy. The quota sampling strategy involves a sample that is chosen from a population that has been segmented into smaller groups (Iliyasu & Etikan, 2021). Quota sampling depends on random selection and employing a convenience approach throughout each subgroup (Futri et al., 2022). The survey was closed after 3 weeks, and the gender gap was minimized after reaching 292 participants. Although 292 participants started the survey, only 272 completed it. There were no missing data from participants who fully completed the survey. However, there were 20 participants who were removed from the sample because the survey was not completed.

There were no significant discrepancies in terms of data collection compared to the plan that was presented in Chapter 3. In addition, quota sampling was incorporated as a sampling technique to gather a larger number of male participants.

Demographic Characteristics of the Sample

Of the 272 participants, 146 (53.7%) were women and 125 (46.0%) were men. The mean age was 41.40 (M = 41.40; SD = 17.22). Regarding ethnicity, 231 (84.9%) participants were White, 15 (5.5%) were Hispanic or Latino, 13 (4.8%) were Black or African American, 8 (2.9%) were Asian/Pacific Islander, and five (1.8%) were none of the above. There were no participants who reported their ethnicity as Native American or American Indian. Regarding household income, eight (2.9%) participants reported their household income between \$0 and \$20,000, seven (2.6%) had incomes between \$20,001 and \$40,000, 22 (8.1%) had incomes between \$40,001 and \$60,000, 29 (10.7%) had income was between \$60,001 and \$80,000, 46 (16.9%) had incomes between \$80,001-\$100,000, 142 (52.2%) reported incomes greater than \$100,001, and 18 (6.6%) participants preferred not to answer. Regarding highest level of education, 24 (8.8%) participants reported having a high school degree or equivalent (e.g., GED), 29 (10.7%) reported having some college but no degree, 13 (4.8%) reported having an associate's degree, 136 (50.0%) reported having a bachelor's degree, and 70 (25.7%) reported having a graduate degree. There were no participants who reported having less than a high school degree.

In addition, 47 (17.3%) participants were diagnosed with ADHD by a licensed professional, and 225 (82.7%) had not been diagnosed with ADHD or were unsure whether they had been diagnosed. Likewise, 47 (17.3%) participants had been treated for an attention problem while 225 (82.7%) had not.

Representativeness of the Sample

The U.S. Census Bureau (2023) indicated the number of females who are 18 years in the U.S. in 2022 was 132,627,446, while there were 128,209,284 males. There were more female participants compared to males. The U.S. Census Bureau revealed that the median age of adults residing in the U.S. in 2022 was 38.9. The mean age of the sample population for this study was 41.40, which is similar to the overall population. In 2022, median household income was \$74,580 (Guzman & Kollar, 2023). However, only 10.7% participants household incomes were between \$60,001 and \$80,000.

The U.S. Census (2022) indicated 75.5% of U.S. citizens are White, 19.1% are Hispanic or Latino, 13.6% are Black or African American, 6.3% are Asian, and 0.3% are Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander. For this study, the predominant ethnicity was White, followed by Hispanic or Latino, Black or African American, and Asian/Pacific Islander.

Basic Univariate Analyses

Means and standard deviations for variables in the study were as follows: ADHD symptoms (M = 15.74; SD = 4.09), social support (M = 67.06; SD = 12.65), coping (M = 80.11; SD = 12.78), and self-esteem (M = 30.90; SD = 4.82). In addition, statistics for gender, age, ethnicity, household income, educational attainment, ADHD treatment, and ADHD diagnosis are addressed.

Results of Statistical Analyses

This section presents the results of statistical tests evaluating the study's hypotheses. The study proposed two hypotheses which include the null and alternate hypothesis. Table 1 displays the correlations for the following variables: Self-Esteem, Coping, ADHD Symptoms, Gender, ADHD Treatment, Social Support, and Educational Attainment.

Table 1Bivariate Correlations Among Variables

		1	2	3	4	5	6	7
1	Self-Esteem							
2	Coping	.37**						
3	Symptoms	55**	36**					
4	Gender	.09	.05	09				
5	Treatment	27**	21	.34**	09			
6	Social Support	.42**	.14*	18**	07	14*		
7	Education	.13*	.03	.00	04	01	.16**	

Note. * p < .05., **p < .01.

Cohen (1988) indicated the guidelines to determine the strength of the effect size between variables which includes: small r = .10 to .29, moderate r = .30 to .49, and large r = .50 to 1.0. Therefore, there was a moderate, positive correlation between self-esteem and coping, r = .37, n = 272, p < .01. There was a large, negative correlation between self-esteem and ADHD symptoms, r = -.55, n = 272, p < .01. There was a small, positive

correlation between self-esteem and gender, r = .09, n = 272, p = .13. There was a small, negative correlation between self-esteem and ADHD treatment, r = -.27, n = 272, p = .00. There was a moderate, positive correlation between self-esteem and social support, r = .42, n = 272, p < .01. There was a small, positive correlation between self-esteem and educational attainment, r = .13, n = 272, p < .05.

There was a moderate, negative correlation between coping and ADHD symptoms and r = -.36, n = 272, p < .01. There was a small, positive correlation between coping and gender, r = .05, n = 272, p = .46. There was a small, negative correlation between coping and ADHD treatment, r = -.21, n = 272, p = .00. There was a small, positive correlation between coping and social support, r = .14, n = 272, p < .05. There was a small, positive correlation between coping and educational attainment, r = .03, n = 272, p = .61. There was a small, negative correlation between ADHD symptoms and gender, r = -0.9, n = 272, p = .15. There was a moderate, positive correlation between ADHD symptoms and ADHD treatment, r = .34, n = 272, p < .01. There was a small, negative correlation between ADHD symptoms and social support, r = -.18, n = 272, p < .01. There was no correlation between ADHD symptoms and educational attainment, r = .00, n = 272, p = .99.

There was a small, negative correlation between gender and ADHD treatment, r = -0.9, n = 272, p = .86. There was a small, negative correlation between gender and social support, r = -0.7, n = 272, p = .24. There was a small, negative correlation between gender and educational attainment, r = -0.4, n = 272, p = .57. There was a small, negative

correlation between ADHD treatment and social support, r = -.14, n = 272, p < .01. There was a small, negative correlation between ADHD treatment and educational attainment, r = -.01, n = 272, p = .85. There was a small, positive correlation between social support and educational attainment, r = .16, n = 272, p < .01.

The main purpose of this study was to assess whether ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping predicted self-esteem among adults. The null hypothesis included: ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping do not significantly predict self-esteem. The alternate hypothesis included: ADHD symptoms (negatively), ADHD treatment history (positively), social support (positively), gender (women higher than men), educational attainment (positively), and coping (positively) significantly predict self-esteem. A multiple regression analysis was conducted to predict a relationship between the variables. In addition, the demographic characteristics and basic univariate analyses section presents the means and standard deviations of the variables. Table 1 presents a correlation matrix with correlations for the variables.

In the multiple regression analysis, ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping were the independent variables and self-esteem was the dependent variable. Statistical assumptions were also evaluated among the variables. In running a linear regression collinearity assessment to test for key assumptions, the findings did not present any multicollinearity problems among variables. The SPSS findings indicated multicollinearity problems were not present

because all of the VIF values were significantly less than 10 and the tolerance values were higher than .10. In addition, an inspection of the Normal Probability Plot of the Standardized Residuals suggested no deviation from normality. The Scatterplot of Standardized Residuals suggested a generally rectangular shape. A majority of scores near zero and all scores between the 3 to -3 range suggesting outliers were not present. Based on these analyses, the assumptions were met (see Table 2).

Table 2
Summary of Multiple Regression Analysis for Variables Predicting Self-Esteem

Variable	В	SE B	β	t	p
ADHD Treatment	70	.63	06	-1.12	.26
Coping	.06	.02	.16	3.24	.001
Social Support	.12	.02	.31	6.43	.000
ADHD Symptoms	48	.06	41	-7.77	.000
Gender	.71	.44	.07	1.60	.11
Educational Attainment	.32	.19	.08	.1.70	.09

The Adjusted R Square illustrates that 44% variance of the dependent variable is predicted or explained by the combination of the independent variables. For example, the multiple regression model displays that 44% of the variability in participant's self-esteem is explained by the combination of ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping. The results also indicate statistical significance (p = <.001) and a moderate, positive effect size (R = .67). In addition, the

data exhibited a significant model, F(6, 272) = 34.95, p < .001, and a moderate effect, $R^2 = .44$.

The unstandardized coefficients suggest for every one unit increase in participant's ADHD treatment, their self-esteem will change by -.70, controlling for their ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment and coping. The standardized coefficients illustrate that for every one standard deviation unit increase in ADHD treatment, self-esteem will change by -.06 standard deviations. However, ADHD treatment did not significantly predict self-esteem (β = -.06, p = .26). On the other hand, for every one unit increase in participant's ADHD symptoms, their self-esteem will change by -.48, controlling for their ADHD treatment, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping. For every one standard deviation unit increase in ADHD symptoms, self-esteem will change by -.41 standard deviations. ADHD symptoms was a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem (β = -.41, p < .001).

For every one unit increase in participant's social support, their self-esteem will change by .12, controlling for their ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, gender, educational attainment, and coping. For every one standard deviation unit increase in social support, self-esteem will change by .31 standard deviations. Social support was a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem (β = .16, p < .001). In addition, gender was not a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem (β = .07, p = .11).

For every one unit increase in participant's educational attainment, their selfesteem will change by .32, controlling for their ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, and coping. For every one standard deviation unit increase in educational attainment, self-esteem will change by .08 standard deviations. Educational attainment was not a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem (β = .08, p = .09). Furthermore, for every one unit increase in participant's coping, their self-esteem will change by .06, controlling for their ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, and educational attainment. For every one standard deviation unit increase in coping, self-esteem will change by .16 standard deviations. Coping was a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem (β = .16, p = .001).

Summary

Chapter 4 included results of statistical analyses of survey responses for 272 participants. Data showed the sample of adults varied in terms of ages, gender, ethnicities, educational levels, and income. A multiple regression analysis was conducted to assess whether ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping predicted self-esteem among adults. Bivariate correlations were conducted to assess relationships between variables. I also addressed whether participants were diagnosed with ADHD by a licensed professional or received ADHD treatment. Results revealed ADHD symptoms, social support, and coping were statistically significant predictors of self-esteem. However, ADHD treatment, gender, and educational attainment were not statistically significant predictors of self-esteem. Chapter 5 includes interpretations of findings, limitations of the study, recommendations for future research, and social change implications.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

This study, grounded in Leary and Baumeister's sociometer /theory, involved understanding predictors of self-esteem among adults. A nonexperimental correlational survey design was used to assess whether ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping predicted self-esteem among adults. Participants for this study were adults between 18 and 83 living in the U.S. Participants completed a demographic questionnaire and four Likert scale questionnaires. After removing participants who did not fully complete the survey, a total of 272 participants were included in the analysis.

A multiple regression analysis and bivariate correlations were performed to test hypotheses. Results of multiple regression analyses indicated ADHD symptoms, social support, and coping significantly predicted self-esteem. However, ADHD treatment, gender, and educational attainment did not predict self-esteem. This chapter includes interpretations of findings, limitations of the study, recommendations for further research, implications for social change, and a conclusion.

Interpretation of the Findings

I focused on ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, gender, social support, educational attainment, and coping as predictors of self-esteem. The theoretical framework was analyzed while considering results of the present study as well as literature on self-esteem.

Predictors of Self-Esteem

The study's main purpose was to identify if proposed variables contributed to statistical variance of self-esteem in adults. I was particularly interested in the role of inattention and hyperactivity symptoms and treatment history. In this section, I discuss how each of the proposed predictors contributed to variance in self-esteem. I focus mostly on multiple regression analysis results, as well as bivariate correlations. First, I discuss variables which were found to significantly predict self-esteem, followed by those which did not significantly predict self-esteem.

ADHD Symptoms

ADHD symptoms were the strongest predictor of self-esteem according to the multiple regression analysis. ADHD symptoms negatively explained 41% of the variance in self-esteem. This means that the more ADHD symptoms participants reported, the lower their self-esteem. Previous literature on the relationship between ADHD symptoms and self-esteem aligned with this study's findings. Individuals with untreated ADHD suffered from more adverse self-esteem outcomes compared to those without ADHD or those receiving ADHD treatment (Harpin et al., 2016). ADHD symptoms can include hyperactivity, impulsivity, distractibility, and inattention (Targum & Adler, 2014). Children with ADHD have lower levels of self-esteem compared to those without the diagnosis (Masten, 2019). Executive functioning, behavioral deficits, and adverse functional outcomes throughout childhood or adulthood are associated with diagnostic persistence of ADHD (Roselló et al., 2020).

Since ADHD symptoms adversely impact overall functioning, self-esteem inevitably lowers, resulting in a significant relationship between these variables. Symptoms of ADHD include difficulties with attention, organization, and impulsivity, making it more challenging to meet expectations. In addition, continuous disappointment due to disruptive ADHD symptoms in daily living may consequently impact self-esteem and views of their abilities or self-worth. Adults who consistently struggle in managing their ADHD symptoms may begin to doubt their ability to succeed, which can cause them to become discouraged and frustrated, negatively affecting their self-esteem.

An increase in ADHD symptoms is associated with lowers levels of self-esteem. Although psychological mechanisms that explain that relationship have been less studied, ADHD symptoms have significant consequences on interpersonal relationships. Frustration associated with lack of academic success may lead to interpersonal issues. These individuals may feel defective and thus less able to meaningfully contribute to relationships. The relationship between ADHD symptoms and self-esteem is likely to be mediated by perceptions of interpersonal effectiveness.

Social Support

The study revealed that social support was a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem in adults. Social support positively explained 31% of the variance in self-esteem. Social support's significant positive correlation with self-esteem was demonstrated in several research studies. Social support is the idea or feeling of being appreciated, taken care of, and part of a social network in which people aid each other

(Taylor, 2011). Individuals with higher levels of social support from peers and parents are more likely to have higher levels of self-esteem (Teoh et al., 2010). In addition, social support increases individual self-esteem, positive self-image, and self-evaluation (Lui et al., 2021). While social support actively promotes mental health, it can also have a simultaneous impact by boosting self-esteem (Lui et al., 2021).

Participants confirmed that the more social support an individual has, the higher their self-esteem can become. In addition, self-esteem can be strengthened by social support in a variety of ways such as providing emotional aid in challenging circumstances, which promotes resilience. Social support may also enhance acceptability and supply a sense of belonging, which are beneficial in improving perceptions of oneself. Furthermore, obtaining social support from other people may improve confidence when taking on obstacles, consequently increasing self-esteem.

Coping

Coping refers to one's assessment of their capacity to successfully manage obstacles in life (Chesney et al., 2006). I found coping was a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem. Coping positively explained 16% of the variance in self-esteem. Positive views about one's efficacy can also enhance self-worth (Molero et al.).

Strategies people employ when confronted with challenges or complex circumstances are related to their coping (Mete, 2021). Coping is also closely correlated with the capacity to resolve issues in a successful and efficient manner (Mete, 2021). While low coping styles predicts low self-esteem, higher coping styles predicts high self-

esteem (Hajloo, 2014). In addition, having high levels of coping makes it possible for people to feel content and successful in life (Mete, 2021). Therefore, individuals who view themselves as sufficient and confident in terms of their ability to overcome challenges will consequently improve their self-esteem, further supporting statistically significant findings from this study.

A significant relationship may also exist between self-esteem and coping since an individual's perception of themselves influences their confidence and the capacity to overcome obstacles. An individual's self-esteem or confidence in their skills may develop when they can successfully manage difficulties or stressors, which improves coping. Gaining a sense of accomplishment and confidence when adequately managing conflicts may enhance self-esteem and confidence in the future. In addition, the findings from this study also suggest that higher levels of coping are positively associated with self-esteem. The direction of this association cannot be determined from the correlational methodology of the present study. Experimental designs may be beneficial in explaining if coping is an antecedent of self-esteem as suggested by our hypothesis. It could be assumed that confidence in our abilities to effectively complete domain-specific tasks is likely to boost our self-esteem. However, the possibility that individuals with a high level of self-esteem may feel confident in their abilities, and therefore having higher coping skills cannot be discarded.

ADHD Treatment

The current study did not find ADHD treatment as a predictor for self-esteem. The rationale for predicting that ADHD treatment would positively predict self-esteem, was anchored on assuming that individuals with ADHD symptoms who undergo treatment may feel better about themselves as compared with those who do not undergo treatment. Although this study did not find ADHD treatment as a significant predictor of self-esteem, some research does support that claim. For example, individuals with untreated ADHD were more likely to experience poorer self-esteem outcomes than people without ADHD or those receiving ADHD treatment (Harpin et al., 2016). However, the statistical significance between self-esteem and ADHD treatment did not exist potentially due to the study's lack of participants who received any ADHD treatment.

One explanation for the lack of significant findings for this hypothesis may be that the study's methodology did not directly focus on individuals meeting the ADHD diagnostic criteria. That is, the present study's methodology was probably not the most appropriate to test this relationship. For example, treatment was operationalized as a dichotomous variable: no treatment versus treatment. A continuous measurement approach, though, could have been better suited for testing this hypothesis, since it can be argued that individuals treated for ADHD symptoms for one month are likely significantly different from those treated for 5 years.

ADHD treatment may also not have been a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem due to the other variables included in this study, such as social support and coping. Social support and coping were statistically significant predictors of self-esteem and may have mitigated the severity of ADHD symptoms and, subsequently, the need to obtain ADHD treatment. There are also several forms of ADHD treatment, such as therapy-related approaches, medication, and executive functioning coaching. As a result, the specific ADHD treatment approaches the study participants used to manage their ADHD symptoms may have been ineffective, and due to the sample size, ADHD treatment was not statistically significant. Therefore, it can be difficult to generalize the influence of ADHD treatment on self-esteem to the entire sample because of the individual differences that exist.

Nevertheless, over the course of an individual's life, ADHD can produce a variety of destructive and disruptive behaviors, especially when left undiagnosed (Franke et al., 2018). These behaviors might include substance addiction, absences from work, and criminal activity, all of which increase the socioeconomic burden of the disorder (Franke et al., 2018). Improved knowledge of ADHD and the ability to diagnose it adequately could lead to enhanced overall control of the disorder while minimizing the detrimental effects (Stibbe et al., 2020).

Gender

The current study did not find gender as a statistically significant predictor for self-esteem. The findings from this study were inconsistent with current research that

addresses gender differences in self-esteem. For example, research has indicated gender differences in self-esteem, where females commonly report lower self-esteem levels than males (Bleidorn et al., 2016; Casale et al., 2020; Mageea & Upeniek, 2019). Because of cultural standards, biases, and norms of society, gender can have a profound effect on one's sense of self-esteem (Li et al., 2022). For example, people could experience pressure to fit into specific gender roles and feel inadequate if they do not fulfill these standards (Li et al., 2022). In addition, an individual's perception of themselves could be influenced by cultural views on femininity and masculinity, which may affect their confidence and self-esteem (Li et al., 2022). On the other hand, one study did not support most current research and was more aligned with the current study by indicating no gender differences in self-esteem (Michaelides et al., 2016).

An explanation for the lack of significant findings on self-esteem and gender may be that the study's methodology did not directly focus on gender differences. Another reason could be that gender differences were not sufficiently represented by questionnaires that measured self-esteem. There is also a chance that study participants underreported their lower levels of self-esteem or responded to the questionnaires to present themselves in a favorable light. In addition, the study's sample also consisted of more females than males, and the sample size may have been too small to detect significant gender differences. Furthermore, individual differences based on a person's background or history may have contributed to the insignificant outcome. Of course, the possibility that there are no gender differences in self-esteem must be considered. A more

thorough assessment of methodological and conceptual differences in how gender and self-esteem are studied is suggested.

Educational Attainment

The current study did not find educational attainment as a statistically significant predictor for self-esteem. Although educational attainment was not a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem in this study, it is somewhat close to the .05 cut off. However, this finding does not align with similar research studies. For example, research indicated that self-esteem is a fundamental psychological construct that can act as a catalyst for academic engagement (Lim and Lee, 2017; Zhao et al., 2021). Educational attainment is referred to as the highest level of education an individual has completed (United States Census Bureau, 2021) and the developmental process that results from ongoing involvement in institutions of learning (Magnuson et al., 2016). Research has indicated that academic attainment was positively correlated with self-esteem (Sirin & Rogers-Sirin, 2015) and self-esteem can foretell an individual's level of educational attainment or engagement (Filippello et al., 2019). Research has also suggested that adolescents with have high self-esteem are more likely to be engaged in their studies and that academic attainment has a positive relationship with self-esteem (Zhao et al., 2021).

Several explanations exist for the lack of significant findings between self-esteem and educational attainment. For example, the sample may be too similar in terms of educational background to demonstrate a meaningful link. Approximately 50% of the participants in this study reported having a bachelor's degree, and about 26% reported

having a graduate degree. Therefore, most of the sample participants were highly educated, which caused the findings to lack significant variations between educational levels. In addition, the chosen approach to measure educational attainment may have lacked the sensitivity to detect slight variances in self-esteem. For example, educational attainment was included as part of the demographic survey compared to utilizing a questionnaire to measure the variable.

There are several reasons why educational attainment was not a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem. Although education can boost self-esteem by offering opportunities, knowledge, and competencies, its effects may be outweighed by other prominent variables (Baumeister et al., 2003). Personal experiences, social interactions, support networks, and individual perspectives can all impact one's sense of self-worth, and these factors may do so more quickly and directly than educational attainment (Baumeister et al., 2003). Some participants may not have wanted to or had the means to obtain higher education, resulting in insignificant findings between educational attainment and self-esteem. In addition, the participants might have found their sense of value in non-formal contexts, including relationships or personal achievements, which reduces the influence of educational attainment on self-esteem (Booth & Gerard, 2011). Since social support was a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem, participants may have sought social connections to improve their self-esteem compared to furthering their education to fulfil a sense of worth or accomplishment.

Theoretical Framework

The study was grounded in Leary and Baumeister's sociometer model/theory. Leary and Baumeister's sociometer model/theory has been used to describe the structure and operation of the self-esteem system (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). Research has indicated that individuals with higher self-esteem believe that they always have, currently, and will always be valuable to other people (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). On the other hand, individuals with poorer self-esteem question their worth as partner companions and generalize these concerns to upcoming relationships (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). However, recent research had not utilized Leary and Baumeister's sociometer model/theory to explain the self-esteem of individuals with attention problems. The results of the study align with Leary and Baumeister's sociometer model/theory by indicating that self-esteem is significantly impacted by social support and coping.

Leary and Baumeister's sociometer theory indicates that self-esteem is a barometer for social acceptance and a sense of belonging (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). The statistically significant results from this study associating social support and coping with self-esteem are consistent with the sociometer theory. For example, the sociometer theory suggests that social support positively affects self-esteem by giving a person a sense of belonging and acceptance from others (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). People's sense of worth and acceptance may be reinforced when they experience sufficient social support, raising their self-esteem. Strong social support, genuine relationships, and help

and contact from others contribute to a person's sense of acceptance and value in their social environment (Li et al., 2021). The sociometer theory states that a person's sense of acceptance and support from others has an immediate influence on their level of selfesteem (Cameron & Stinson, 2017).

Therefore, the statistically significant findings emphasize the relationship between self-esteem and social support. The sociometer theory supports the results by indicating that people who view themselves as having greater social support levels typically have higher self-esteem. Statistically significant results highlighting the association between social support and self-esteem confirm the sociometer theory by demonstrating that individuals who perceive higher levels of social support tend to have higher self-esteem. This inference supports the theory's central claim that a person's sense of acceptance and support from their social surroundings is a prominent factor in determining how they view themselves.

On the other hand, the sociometer theory can also explain the relationship between self-esteem and coping. For example, coping is an idea that one can overcome obstacles, affecting one's sense of self-esteem as an adult (Chesney et al., 2006). People's perception of their self-esteem can be positively impacted when they view themselves as capable of handling challenges. In addition, Leary and Baumeister's sociometer theory indicates that viewing oneself as capable and skilled to face adversity favorably influences one's sense of self-worth and self-regard (Cameron & Stinson, 2017).

Therefore, the sociometer theory emphasizes the importance of perceived capability and

adequacy when handling obstacles or distressing events (Cameron & Stinson, 2017), which involves coping's impact on self-esteem.

The sociometer theory is supported by the statistically significant findings that connect coping and self-esteem. These findings suggest that adults with higher levels of self-esteem typically have confident beliefs about their capacities to cope successfully. The sociometer theory also supports the results that indicate coping as a predictor of self-esteem because it suggests that a person's general sense of confidence, self-worth, and self-esteem is positively impacted by their perceived ability to overcome obstacles in life (Cameron & Stinson, 2017). Furthermore, the sociometer model developed by Leary and Baumeister is supported by the significant results about social support and coping increasing self-esteem. These findings highlight the significance of interpersonal connections and believed abilities in influencing an individual's self-esteem.

Limitations of the Study

Notwithstanding the contributions of the present study, several limitations are present. For example, the study used self-reported surveys which rely on the participant's truthfulness for accurate results (Lelkes et al., 2012). Self-report surveys are also known to be affected by the social desirability bias (Brenner & DeLamater, 2017). In addition, a limitation of correlational studies is that the results cannot be interpreted as validating cause-and-effect relationships among variables (Gershman & Ullman, 2023). Furthermore, the surveys were obtained electronically which may have neglected the

older adult population or those not well acquainted with the internet (Heponiemi et al., 2022).

The study also included predominately white participants. As a result, the findings may not generalize to the general adult population in the United States. In addition, the data collection process occurred quickly and over the course of three weeks. Therefore, if the study remained open for a longer period of time, a more representative sample of the population may have been collected.

Recommendations

The study examined the possible predictors of self-esteem among adults with ADHD symptoms living in the United States of America. There is very little research on how adults with symptoms of ADHD cope with life's challenges. For example, although ADHD symptoms may be hypothesized to reduce self-esteem, their effects on self-esteem are rarely discussed (Willoughby & Evans, 2019). Furthermore, it is still unknown exactly how self-esteem influences the development of long-term attention issues (Henriksen et al., 2017). In addition, research has not focused much on coping skills that adults with undiagnosed or untreated ADHD have developed (Canela et al., 2017). Furthermore, educational attainment has yet to be researched in association with self-esteem, social support, coping, and ADHD symptoms. Scholars could expand upon the findings from this study to improve the detection approaches, treatment opportunities, and overall well-being of this population.

Although this study contains several contributions, limitations exist as previously stated in the section above. Future research may benefit from addressing the limitations. For example, the study uses self-reported surveys which relies on the participants truthfulness when responding to the questionnaires. Therefore, future research may benefit by incorporating informant reports, interview data, or behavioral observations as data collection sources. The study also includes a correlational design resulting in the inability to interpret the findings as validating cause-and-effect relationships among variables. As a result, future research may consider utilizing a longitudinal design. In addition, the study solely obtained participants electronically which may have neglected the older adult population or those not well acquainted with the internet. As a result, future research may benefit from incorporating both electronic and in-person formats of the questionnaires to gain a wider variety of ages from the participants. In addition, the participants predominately consist of those from a white ethnicity. Future research could benefit by providing a longer time frame for participants to complete the study so a more generalizable population sample could be collected.

Implications

This study sought to understand the predictors of self-esteem among adults living in the United States of America. This section will discuss the clinical and social change implications of the study's findings.

Clinical Practice

The study's findings can help the clinical psychology field implement more effective treatments and recommendations while promoting social change by understanding the statistical significance of ADHD symptoms and self-esteem among adults. The results of study provide social change for clinical practice by shedding light on how people with ADHD manage their symptoms and assisting in the identification of the causes of the underdiagnosis and delayed diagnosis (Canela et al., 2017). The study included participants with and without prior formal ADHD diagnosis and treatment which provides contributing information regarding why there are delayed and undiagnosed cases of ADHD.

The study also provides positive social change implication for clinical practice by indicating the usefulness of coping styles and strategies, which can help in creating effective treatments meant to increase self-esteem and other pertinent mental health outcomes. Clinical psychologists with expertise in this area can use treatment methods to help adults with ADHD symptoms maximize ability to reach their goals whether it is personally, socially, or emotionally. Furthermore, the results of this study can offer clinical psychologists' knowledge about adult ADHD symptoms, effective coping, and proactive management skills of childhood ADHD symptoms. Therefore, the clinical psychology field can implement more effective treatment and recommendations and promote social change by understanding the statistically significant predictors of self-esteem among adults.

Social Change

The study's findings can contribute to positive social change providing research about the understudied adult ADHD population and contribute to psychology research. Unlike exiting ADHD research, this study addressed the impact of coping on self-esteem for individuals with ADHD symptoms. Since coping was a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem, the findings can promote societal awareness of the significance of self-esteem on overall quality of life outcomes for the adult population. Adults who have untreated attention impairments and/or have not had their conditions properly diagnosed are more likely to have poor coping strategies and a limited comprehension of the underlying reasons of their problems. Since coping ADHD symptoms was a statistically significant predictor of self-esteem, the psychology field can become more aware of the detrimental impact of ADHD symptoms on adults, and establish identification plans for childhood. Furthermore, the study's findings can provide adults with ADHD symptoms an understanding of their behaviors, as well as information about social support and coping strategies to improve self-esteem.

Conclusion

The purpose of this study was to investigate the predicting factors of self-esteem among adults in the United States with ADHD symptoms. The study aimed to provide research about the understudied adult ADHD population and contribute to psychology research. The association between ADHD symptoms and self-esteem can be valuable for clinical psychologists, relevant professional fields, and educational institutions. However,

current research on ADHD symptoms and self-esteem focuses on the pediatric population or adults with prior formal ADHD diagnoses. In addition, the study was grounded in Leary and Baumeister's sociometer model/theory as the theoretical framework. The sociometer theory is the appropriate theoretical framework for this study because it emphasizes the significance of self-esteem in major life domains.

It was hypothesized that ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, and coping significantly predicted self-esteem. The results indicated that ADHD symptoms, social support, and coping significantly predicted self-esteem. Additional variables that were statistically significant predictors of self-esteem include ADHD diagnosis, age, and household income. On the other hand, ADHD treatment, gender, educational attainment, and ethnicity did not predict self-esteem. The results of this study can help clinical practice by aiding in the development of successful interventions intended to boost self-esteem and other relevant mental health outcomes. For example, through knowledge of the complex and interconnected relationships between ADHD treatment, ADHD symptoms, social support, gender, educational attainment, coping, and self-esteem, the clinical psychology field can develop more effective treatment plans and recommendations to promote social change.

References

- Abtahi, A., & Vallada, L. (2022). Effects of self-esteem and confidence on mental and physical health. National Institutes of Health.
- Albers, M. J. (2017). Quantitative data analysis--In the graduate curriculum. *Journal of Technical Writing and Communication*, 47(2), 215–233. https://doi.org/10.1177/0047281617692067
- Alexander, K., Entwisle, D., & Olson, L. (2014). The long shadow: Family background, disadvantaged urban youth, and the transition to adulthood. Russell Sage Foundation.
- Algorani, E. B., & Gupta, V. (2022). *Coping mechanisms*. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK559031/
- Andersson, G., & Willebrand, M. (2003). What is coping? A critical review of the construct and its application in audiology. *International Journal of Audiology*, 42 (Suppl. 1), S97–S103. https://doi.org/10.3109/14992020309074630
- Andrade, C. (2018). Internal, external, and ecological validity in research design, conduct, and evaluation. *Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 40(5), 498–499.
- Anshel, M. H. (2012). Coping with stress. In N. M. Seel (eds.) Encyclopedia of the sciences of learning. Springer.
- Asherson, P., Akehurst, R., Kooij, J.J., Huss, M., Beusterien, K., & Sasane, R., Gholizadeh, S., & Hodgkins, P. (2012). Under diagnosis of adult ADHD:

- Cultural influences and societal burden. *Journal of Attention Disorders*, 16(5), 20S–38S. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054711435360
- Bachman, J. G., O'Malley, P. M., Freedman-Doan, P., Trzesniewski, K. H., & Donnellan, M. B. (2011). Adolescent self-esteem: Differences by race/ethnicity, gender, and age. *Self and Identity*, 10(4), 445–473.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/15298861003794538
- Baggio, S., Bayard, S., Cabelguen, C., Desseilles, M., Gachet, M., Kraemer, C., Richard-Lepouriel, H., Nicastro, R., Bioulac, S., Sauvaget, A., Weibel, S., Perroud, N., & Lopez, R. (2021). Diagnostic accuracy of the French version of the adult attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder self-report screening scale for DSM-5 (ASRS-5). *Journal of Psychopathology & Behavioral Assessment*, 43(2), 367–375.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10862-020-09822-7
- Ballmann, C., Kölle, M. A., Bekavac-Günther, I., Wolf, F., Pargent, F., Barzel, A.,

 Philipsen, A., & Gensichen, J. (2022). Evaluation of the German version of the
 adult attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder self-report screening scale for DSM5 as a screening tool for adult attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in primary
 care. *Frontiers in Psychology, 13*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.858147
- Banaschewski, T., Becker, K., Döpfner, M., Holtmann, M., Rösler, M., & Romanos, M. (2017). Attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Deutsches Arzteblatt International*, 114(9), 149-159. https://doi.org/10.3238/arztebl.2017.0149
- Banerjee, A., Chitnis, U. B., Jadhav, S. L., Bhawalkar, J. S., & Chaudhury, S. (2009).

- Hypothesis testing, type I and type II errors. *Industrial Psychiatry Journal*, 18(2), 127–131. https://doi.org/10.4103/0972-6748.62274
- Barra, S., Grub, A., Roesler, M., Retz-Junginger, P., Philipp, F., & Retz, W. (2021). The role of stress coping strategies for life impairments in ADHD. *Journal of Neural Transmission*, 128(7), 981–992. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00702-021-02311-5
- Barrett, D., & Twycross, A. (2018). Data collection in qualitative research. *Evidence-Based Nursing*, 21, 63-64.
- Baumeister, R. F., Campbell, J. D., Krueger, J. K., & Vohs, K. D. (2003). Does high self-esteem cause better performance, interpersonal success, happiness, or healthier lifestyles? *Psychological Science in the Public Interest*, *4*, 1–44. https://doi.org/10.1111/1529-1006.01431
- Baumeister, R. F. (1998). The self: The handbook of social psychology. McGraw-Hill.
- Bednar, R. L., Wells, M. G., & Peterson, S. R. (1989). Self-esteem: Paradoxes and innovations in clinical theory and practice. American Psychological Association.
- Biederman, J., Petty, C. R., Monuteaux. M. C., Fried, R., & Byrne, D., Mirto, T., Spencer, T., Wilens, T. E., & Faraone, S. V.. (2010a). Adult psychiatric outcomes of girls with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: 11-year follow-up in a longitudinal case-control study. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 167(4), 409–417. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2009.09050736
- Biederman, J., Petty, C. R., Evans, M., Small, J., & Faraone, S. V. (2010b). How

- persistent is ADHD? A controlled 10-year follow-up study of boys with ADHD. *Psychiatry Research*, *177*(3): 299–304. 10.1016/j.psychres.2009.12.010
- Bleidorn, W., Arslan, R. C., Denissen, J. J., Rentfrow, P. J., Gebauer, J. E., Potter, J., & Gosling, S. D. (2016). Age and gender differences in self-esteem-A cross-cultural window. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 111(3), 396–410. https://doi.org/10.1037/pspp0000078
- Bleidorn, W., Kretzschmar, A., Rauthmann, J. F., Orth, U., Denissen, J. J. A., & Hopwood, C. J. (2023). Self-esteem and income over time. *Psychological Science*, *34*(10), 1163-1172. https://doi.org/10.1177/09567976231185129
- Booth, M. Z., & Gerard, J. M. (2011). Self-esteem and academic achievement: a comparative study of adolescent students in England and the United States. *Compare*, 41(5), 629–648. https://doi.org/10.1080/03057925.2011.566688
- Brinton, C. T. (2011). The relationship between self-esteem and social Influence: An empirical comparison of two theoretical models. James Madison University.
- Cameron, J. J., & Stinson, D. A. (2017). Sociometer theory. In: Zeigler-Hill, V.,

 Shackelford, T. (eds). *Encyclopedia of personality and individual differences*.

 Springer, Cham. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-28099-8_1187-1
- Canela, C., Buadze, A., Dube, A., Eich, D., & Liebrenz, M. (2017). Skills and compensation strategies in adult ADHD: A qualitative study. *PloS One*, *12*(9). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0184964
- Carroll, E., & Coetzer, R. (2011). Identity, grief and self-awareness after traumatic brain

- injury. *Neuropsychological Rehabilitation*, *21*(3), 289-305. Doi 10.1080/09602011.2011.555972
- Carver, C. S. (1997). You want to measure coping but your protocol's too long: Consider the Brief COPE. *International Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, 4, 92-100.
- Casale, S. (2020). *Gender differences in self-esteem and self-confidence*. The Wiley Encyclopedia of Personality and Individual Differences: Models and Theories. doi: 10.1002/9781119547174.ch208
- Chander, N. G. (2018). Study validity. *Journal of Indian Prosthodontic Society*, 18(1), 1–2. https://doi.org/10.4103/jips.jips_322_17
- Climie, E., & Henley, L. (2016). A renewed focus on strengths-based assessment in schools: Strengths-based assessment. *British Journal of Special Education*, 43. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8578.12131
- Coghlan, D., & Brydon-Miller, M. (2014). *The SAGE encyclopedia of action*research (Vols. 1-2). SAGE Publications, Ltd. doi: 10.4135/9781446294406
- Cohen, J. (1988). *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences* (2nd ed.).

 Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers.
- Cook, J., Knight, E., Hume, I., & Qureshi, A. (2014). The self-esteem of adults diagnosed with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD): A systematic review of the literature. *Attention Deficit and Hyperactivity Disorders*, 6(4), 249–268. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12402-014-0133-2
- Crocker, J., Luhtanen, R., Cooper, M. L. & Bouvrette, S. (2003). Contingencies of self-

- worth in college students: Theory and measurement. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 85, 894 908.
- Cummings, C. (2017). *Cross-sectional design*. SAGE Publications, Inc. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781483381411
- Daley, D., & Birchwood, J. (2010). ADHD and academic performance: Why does

 ADHD impact on academic performance and what can be done to support ADHD children in the classroom? *Child: Care, Health and Development*, *36*(4), pp. 455–464.
- DeDios-Stern, S., Lee, E. J., & Nitsch, K. (2017). Clinical utility and psychometric properties of the Brief: Coping with problems experienced with caregivers.

 *Rehabilitation Psychology, 62(4), 609–610. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000188
- De Maria, M., Vellone, E., Durante, A., Biagioli, V., & Matarese, M. (2018).

 Psychometric evaluation of the multidimensional scale of perceived social support (MSPSS) in people with chronic diseases. *Annali Dell Istituto Superiore Di Sanita*, 54(4), 308-315. doi:10.4415/ANN_18_04_07
- Eisman, A. B., Stoddard, S. A., Heinze, J., Caldwell, C.H., Zimmerman, M. A. (2015).

 Depressive symptoms, social support, and violence exposure among urban youth:
 a longitudinal study of resilience. *Developmental Psychology*, *51*, 1307–16.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/a0039501.
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A. G., & Buchner, A. (1992). *G* power. A priori, post-hoc, and compromise power analyses for MS-DOS*. Bonn University.

- Filippello, P., Buzzai, C., Sorrenti, L., Costa, S., Abramo, A., & Wang, K. T. (2019).

 Italian version of the family almost perfect scale: Psychometric characteristics and relationships with academic engagement, self-esteem, and personal perfectionism. *Applied Developmental Science*, 1–13.

 doi: 10.1080/10888691.2019.1647106
- Franke, B., Michelini, G., Asherson, P., Banaschewski, T., & Bilbow, A. et al. (2018).

 Live fast, die young? A review on the developmental trajectories of ADHD across the lifespan. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 28(10), 1059–1088.
- Futri, I. N., Risfandy, T., & Ibrahim, M. H. (2022). Quota sampling method in online household surveys. *MethodsX*, 9, 101877. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mex.2022.101877
- Galloway, A. (2005). *Non-probability sampling*. Encyclopedia of Social Measurement.
- García-Pérez, M. A. (2012). Statistical conclusion validity: Some common threats and simple remedies. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *3*, 325. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2012.00325
- Geffen, J., & Forster, K. (2018). Treatment of adult ADHD: A clinical perspective.

 *Therapeutic Advances in Psychopharmacology, 8(1), 25–32.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/2045125317734977
- Ginsberg, Y., Quintero, J., Anand, E., Casillas, M., & Upadhyaya, H. P. (2014).

- Underdiagnosis of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in adult patients: A review of the literature. *The Primary Care Companion for CNS Disorders*, *16*(3), PCC.13r01600. https://doi.org/10.4088/PCC.13r01600
- Greven, C. U., Harlaar, N., Dale, P. S., & Plomin, R. (2011). Genetic overlap between ADHD symptoms and reading is largely driven by inattentiveness rather than hyperactivity-impulsivity. *Journal of the Canadian Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 20(1), 6–14.
- Greven, C. U., Kovas, Y., Willcutt, E. G., Petrill, S. A., & Plomin, R. (2014). Evidence for shared genetic risk between ADHD symptoms and reduced mathematics ability: A twin study. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 55(1), 39–48.
- Hagborg, W. J. (1993). The Rosenberg self-esteem scale and Harter's self-perception profile for adolescents: A concurrent validity study. *Psychology in the Schools*, 30(2), 132-136. https://doi.org/10.1002/1520-6807
- Hajloo, N. (2014). Relationships between self-efficacy, self-esteem and procrastination in undergraduate psychology students. *Iranian Journal of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences*, 8(3), 42–49.
- Harpin, V., Mazzone, L., Raynaud, J. P., Kahle, J., & Hodgkins, P. (2016). Long-term outcomes of ADHD: A systematic review of self-esteem and social function. *Journal of Attention Disorders*, 20(4), 295–305.
 https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1177/1087054713486516
- Henriksen, I. O., Ranøyen, I., Indredavik, M. S. et al. (2017). The role of self-esteem in

- the development of psychiatric problems: A three-year prospective study in a clinical sample of adolescents. *Child Adolescent Psychiatry Mental Health*, *11*(68). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-017-0207-y
- Hinshaw, S. P., Owens, E. B., Zalecki, C., Huggins, S. P., & Montenegro-Nevado, A. J. et al. (2012). Prospective follow-up of girls with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder into early adulthood. Continuing impairment includes elevated risk for suicide attempts and self-injury. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 80(6): 1041–1051. 10.1037/a0029451
- Holthe, M. E. G., & Langvik, E. (2017). The strives, struggles, and successes of women diagnosed with ADHD as adults. SAGE Open.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244017701799
- Houle, J. N. (2013). Disparities in debt: Parents' socioeconomic resources and young adult student loan Debt. *Sociology of Education*, 87, 53–69.
- Huang, H., Huang, H., Spottswood, M., & Ghaemi, N. (2020). Approach to evaluating And managing adult attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in primary care.

 Harvard Review of Psychiatry 28(2), 100-106.

 doi: 10.1097/HRP.00000000000000248
- Iliyasu, R., & Etikan, I. (2021). Comparison of quota sampling and stratified random sampling. *Biometrics & Biostatistics International Journal*, 10(1).
- Johansen, M. E., Matic, K., & McAlearney, A. S. (2015). Attention deficit hyperactivity

- disorder medication use among teens and young adults. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *57*, 192–7.
- Jones, S., Carley, S., & Harrison, M. (2003). An introduction to power and sample size estimation: The importance of power and sample size estimation for study design and analysis. *Emergency Medicine Journal*, 20(5), 453.
- Kang, H. (2021). Sample size determination and power analysis using the G*Power software. *Journal of Educational Evaluation for Health Professions*, 18, 17. https://doi.org/10.3352/jeehp.2021.18.17
- Kim, M., Yeom, H.-E., & Jung, M. S. (2022). Validation and psychometric properties of the multidimensional scale of perceived social support among Korean breast cancer survivors. *Asia-Pacific Journal of Oncology Nursing*, 9(4), 229–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apjon.2022.01.004
- Kleiman, E. M., & Riskind, J. H. (2013). Utilized social support and self-esteem mediate the relationship between perceived social support and suicide ideation: A test of a multiple mediator model. *Crisis: The Journal of Crisis Intervention and Suicide Prevention*, 34(1), 42–49. https://doi.org/10.1027/0227-5910/a000159
- Kwon, S. J., Kim, Y., & Kwak, Y. (2018). Difficulties faced by university students with self-reported symptoms of attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder: A qualitative study. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, *12*(12). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13034-018-0218-3
- Leary, M. R. (1999). Making sense of self-esteem. Current Directions in Psychological

- Science, 8(1), 32–35. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8721.00008
- Leary, M. R. (2005). The sociometer, self-esteem, and the regulation of interpersonal behavior. In R. F. Baumeister & K. Vohs (Eds.), Handbook of self-regulation (pp. 373–391). Guilford.
- Leary, M. R., & Baumeister, R. F. (2000). The nature and function of self-esteem:

 Sociometer theory. Advances in experimental social psychology. *Academic Press*,

 32, 1-62. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-2601(00)80003-9
- Leary, M. R., & Downs, D. L. (1995). Interpersonal functions of the self-esteem motive:

 The self-esteem system as a sociometer. In M. H. Kernis (Ed.), Efficacy, agency,
 and self-esteem (pp. 123–144). Plenum.
- Leary, M. R., Tambor, E. S., Terdal, S. K., & Downs, D. L. (1995). Self-esteem as an interpersonal monitor: The sociometer hypothesis. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 68(3), 518-530. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.68.3.518
- Li, F., Luo, S., Mu, W. et al. (2021). Effects of sources of social support and resilience on the mental health of different age groups during the COVID-19 pandemic. *BMC*Psychiatry 21, 16. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-020-03012-1
- Li, J., Liu, Y., & Song, J. (2022). The relationship between gender self-stereotyping and life satisfaction: The mediation role of relational self-esteem and personal self-esteem. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *12*, 769459.

 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.769459
- Li, T., Mota, N. R., Galesloot, T. E., Bralten, J., & Buitelaar, J. K. et al. (2019). ADHD

- symptoms in the adult general population are associated with factors linked to ADHD in adult patients *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 29(10): 1117–1126.
- Lim, Y., & Lee, O. (2017). Relationships between parental maltreatment and adolescents' school adjustment: Mediating roles of self-esteem and peer attachment. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 26, 393–404. doi: 10.1007/s10826-016-0573-8
- Lin, N., Simeone, R. S., Ensel, W. M., Kuo, W. (1979). Social support, stressful life events and illness: A model and an empirical test. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 20, 108–19.
- Link, B. G., & Phelan, J. C. (2006). Stigma and its public health implications. *The Lancet*, *367*, 528–9. Liu, Q., Jiang, M., Li, S., & Yang, Y. (2021). Social support, resilience, and self-esteem protect against common mental health problems in early adolescence: A nonrecursive analysis from a two-year longitudinal study. *Medicine*, *100*(4), e24334. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.0000000000002433
- Long, C., Liu, P., & Yi, C. (2020). Does educational attainment affect residents' health?

 Healthcare, 8(4), 364. https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare8040364
- Lu, H., Li, X., & Wang, Y. et al. (2018). The hippocampus underlies the association between self-esteem and physical health. *Scientific Reports*, 8, 17141.
- Magee, W., & Upenieks, L. (2019). Gender differences in self-esteem, unvarnished self-

- evaluation, future orientation, self-enhancement and self-derogation in a U.S. national sample. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *149*, 66–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2019.05.016
- Magnuson, K., Duncan, G. J., Lee, K. T. H., & Metzger, M. W. (2016). Early school adjustment and educational attainment. *American Educational Research Journal*, *53*(4), 1198–1228. https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831216634658
- Martín-Albo, J., Núñiez, J. L., Navarro, J. G., & Grijalvo, F. (2007). The Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale: translation and validation in university students. *The Spanish Journal of Psychology*, 10(2), 458–467.

 https://doi.org/10.1017/s1138741600006727
- Masten, A. S. (2019). Resilience from a developmental systems perspective. *World Psychiatry*, 18(1), 101–102. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.2059
- Mete, P. (2021). Structural relationships between coping strategies, self-efficacy, and fear of losing ones self-esteem in science class. *International Journal of Technology in Education and Science (IJTES)*, 5(3), 375-393. https://doi.org/10.46328/ijtes.180
- Michaelides, M. P., Zenger, M., Koutsogiorgi, C., Brähler, E., Stöbel-Richter, Y., & Berth, H. (2016). Personality correlates and gender invariance of wording effects in the German version of the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 97, 13–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.03.011
- Molero, M. D. M., Pérez-Fuentes, M. D. C., & Gázquez, J. J. (2018). Analysis of the

- mediating role of self-efficacy and self-esteem on the effect of workload on burnout's influence on nurses' plans to work longer. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 2605. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02605
- Moore, A. W., Anderson, B., Das, K., & Wong, W. K. (2006). Combining multiple signals for biosurveillance. *Handbook of Biosurveillance*, 235–242. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012369378-5/50017-X
- National Cancer Institute (n.d.). *Social support*. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.
 - https://www.cancer.gov/publications/dictionaries/cancer-terms/def/social-support
- Nguyen, D. T., Wright, P. E., Dedding, C., Pham, T. T., & Bunders, J. (2019). Low self-esteem and its association with anxiety, depression, and suicidal ideation in Vietnamese secondary school students: A cross-sectional study. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00698
- Orth, U., Erol, R. Y., & Luciano, E. C. (2018). Development of self-esteem from age 4 to 94 years: A meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *Psychological Bulletin*, 144(10), 1045–1080. https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000161
- Ozbay, F., Johnson, D. C., Dimoulas, E., Morgan, C. A., Charney, D., & Southwick, S. (2007). Social support and resilience to stress: From neurobiology to clinical practice. *Psychiatry*, *4*(5), 35–40.
- Oyserman, D., & Destin, M. (2010). Identity-based motivation: Implications for intervention. *The Counseling Psychologist*, 38.

- http://dx.doi.org/10. 1177/0011000010374775.
- Park, J., & Park, E. (2019). The Rasch analysis of Rosenberg self-esteem scale in individuals with intellectual disabilities. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01992
- Patino, C. M., & Ferreira, J. C. (2018). Internal and external validity: Can you apply research study results to your patients? *The Brazilian Journal of Pulmonology and International Databases*, 44(3), 183.

 https://doi.org/10.1590/S1806-37562018000000164
- Pawaskar, M., Fridman, M., Grebla, R., & Madhoo, M. (2020). Comparison of quality of life, productivity, functioning and self-esteem in adults diagnosed with ADHD and with symptomatic ADHD. *Journal of Attention Disorders*, *24*(1), 136–144. https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1177/1087054719841129
- Pérez-Villalobos, C., Briede-Westermeyer, J. C., Schilling-Norman, M. J., & Contreras-Espinoza, S. (2021). Multidimensional scale of perceived social support: Evidence of validity and reliability in a Chilean adaptation for older adults. *BMC*Geriatrics, 21(1), 461. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-021-02404-6
- Peterson, S. J., & Foley, S. (2021). Clinician's guide to understanding effect size, alpha level, power, and sample size. *Nutrition in clinical practice: Official Publication of the American Society for Parenteral and Enteral Nutrition*, *36*(3), 598–605. https://doi.org/10.1002/ncp.10674
- Pinho, T. D., Manz, P. H., DuPaul, G. J., Anastopoulos, A. D., & Weyandt, L. L. (2019).

Predictors and moderators of quality of life among college students with ADHD. *Journal of Attention Disorders*, 23(14), 1736–1745. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087054717734645

- Plourde, V., Boivin, M., Forget-Dubois, N., Brendgen, M., Vitaro, F., Marino, C. ...

 Dionne, G. (2015). Phenotypic and genetic associations between reading comprehension, decoding skills, and ADHD dimensions: Evidence from two population-based studies. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 56(10), 1074–1082.
- Pop, E. I., Negru-Subtirica, O., Crocetti, E., Opre, A., & Meeus, W. (2016). On the interplay between academic achievement and educational identity: A longitudinal study. *Journal of Adolescence*, 47, 135–144.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2015.11.004
- Pungello, E. P., Kupersmidt, J. B., Burchinal, M. R., & Patterson, C. (1996).

 Environmental risk factors and children's achievement from middle childhood to adolescence. *Developmental Psychology*, 32, 755–767.
- Quinn, P. O., & Madhoo, M. (2014). A review of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder in women and girls: uncovering this hidden diagnosis. *The Primary Care Companion for CNS Disorders*, *16*(3), PCC.13r01596.

 https://doi.org/10.4088/PCC.13r01596
- Rahman, A. H., Issa, B. W., & Naing, L. (2021). Psychometric properties of brief-COPE inventory among nurses. *BMC Nursing*, 20, 73.

- https://doi.org/10.1186/s12912-021-00592-5
- Rasmussen, I. L., Ørjasæter, K. B., Schei, J., & Young, S. (2022). Rise and shine:

 Exploring self-esteem narratives of adolescents living with a diagnosis of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *International Journal of Adolescence & Youth*, 27(1), 569–581. https://doi.org/10.1080/02673843.2022.2156297
- Robins, R. W., Trzesniewski, K. H., Tracy, J. L., Gosling, S. D., & Potter, J. (2002).

 Global self-esteem across the life span. *Psychology and Aging*, 17, 423–34.

 doi: 10.1037/0882-7974.17.3.423
- Roeser, R. W., Peck, S. C., & Nasir, N. S. (2012). Self and identity processes in school motivation, learning, and achievement. In P. A. Alexander, & P. H. Winne (Eds.), Handbook of Educational Psychology (pp. 391-426). Taylor & Francis.
- Roselló, B., Berenguer, C., Baixauli, I., Mira, Á., Martinez-Raga, J., & Miranda, A. (2020). Empirical examination of executive functioning, ADHD associated behaviors, and functional impairments in adults with persistent ADHD, remittent ADHD, and without ADHD. *BMC Psychiatry*, 20(1), 1–12. https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1186/s12888-020-02542-y
- Rosenberg, M. (1965). Society and adolescents self-images. Princeton University Press.
- Rouault, M., Will, G. J., Fleming, S. M. et al. (2022). Low self-esteem and the formation of global self-performance estimates in emerging adulthood. *Translational Psychiatry*, 12, 272. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41398-022-02031-8
- Schmitt, D. P., & Allik, J. (2005). Simultaneous administration of the Rosenberg

- self-esteem scale in 53 Nations: Exploring the universal and culture-specific features of global self-esteem. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 89(4), 623–642. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.89.4.623
- Sellers, R., Harold, G. T., Smith, A. F., Neiderhiser, J. M., Reiss, D., Shaw, D., Natsuaki, M. N., Thapar, A., & Leve, L. D. (2021). Disentangling nature from nurture in examining the interplay between parent–child relationships, ADHD, and early academic attainment. *Psychological Medicine*, *51*(4), 645–652.

 https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291719003593
- Setia, M. S. (2016). Methodology series module 3: Cross-sectional studies. *Indian Journal of Dermatology*, 61(3), 261–264.

 https://doi.org/10.4103/0019-5154.182410
- Sirin, S. R., & Rogers-Sirin, L. (2015). Exploring school engagement of middle-classAfrican American adolescents. Youth & Society, 35, 323–340.doi: 10.1177/0044118X03255006
- Slomkowski, C., Klein, R. G., & Mannuzza, S. (1995). Is self-esteem an important outcome in hyperactive children? *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 23(3), 303–315.
- Snowling, M. J., & Hulme, C. (2012). Annual research review: The nature and classification of reading disorders a commentary on proposals for DSM-5. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 53(5), 593–607.
- Song, P., Zha, M., Yang, Q., Zhang, Y., Li, X., & Rudan, I. (2021). The prevalence of

- adult attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder: A global systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Global Health*. doi:10.7189/jogh.11.04009
- Steinmayr, R., Weidinger, A. F., Schwinger, M., & Spinath, B. (2019). The importance of students' motivation for their academic achievement: Replicating and extending previous findings. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10.

 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01730
- Stibbe, T., Huang, J., Paucke, M., Ulke, C., & Strauss, M. (2020). Gender differences in adult ADHD: Cognitive function assessed by the test of attentional performance. *PloS One*, *15*(10), e0240810.

 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0240810
- Stratton, S. (2021). Population research: Convenience sampling strategies. *Prehospital* and Disaster Medicine, 36(4), 373-374. doi:10.1017/S1049023X21000649
- Suresh, K., & Chandrashekara, S. (2012). Sample size estimation and power analysis for clinical research studies. *Journal of Human Reproductive Sciences*, *5*(1), 7–13. https://doi.org/10.4103/0974-1208.97779.
- Targum, S. D., & Adler, L. A. (2014). Our current understanding of adult ADHD. *Innovations in Clinical Neuroscience*, 11(11-12), 30–35.
- Taylor, S. E. (2011). Social support: A review. In H. S. Friedman (Ed.), The Oxford handbook of health psychology (pp. 189–214). Oxford University Press.
- Teoh, H. J., & Afiqah, R. N. (2010). Self-esteem amongst young adults: The effect of

- gender, social support and personality. *Malaysian Journal of Psychiatry*, 19(2), 41-49.
- Tosto, M. G., Momi, S. K., Asherson, P., & Malki, K. (2015). A systematic review of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) and mathematical ability: Current findings and future implications. *BMC Medicine*, *13*(204), 1–14.
- Tripathi, A., Das, A., & Kar, S. K. (2019). Biopsychosocial model in contemporary psychiatry: Current validity and future prospects. *Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 41(6), 582-585. https://doi.org/10.4103/ijpsym.Ijpsym_314_19
- Trzesniewski, K. H., Donnellan, M. B., & Robins, R. W. (2003). Stability of self-esteem across the life span. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 84, 205–220.
- Twenge, J. M., & Campbell, W. K. (2002). Self-esteem and socioeconomic status: A meta-analytic review. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 6, 59–71.
- U.S. Census Bureau (2021). Educational Attainment.

 https://www.census.gov/topics/education/educational-attainment.html
- Ustun, B., Adler, L. A., Rudin, C., Faraone, S. V., Spencer, T. J., Berglund, P., Gruber, M. J., & Kessler, R. C. (2017). The world health organization adult attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder self-report screening scale for DSM-5. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 74(5), 520-526. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28384801
- Vermillion, M., & Dodder, R. A. (2007). An examination of the Rosenberg self-esteem scale using collegiate wheelchair basketball student athletes. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, 104(2), 416–418. https://doi.org/10.2466/pms.104.2.416-418

- Wagner, J., Hoppmann, C., Ram, N., & Gerstorf, D. (2015). Self-esteem is relatively stable late in life: The role of resources in the health, self-regulation, and social domains. *Developmental Psychology*, *51*(1), 136-149.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/a0038338
- Willoughby, D., & Evans, M. A. (2019). Self-processes of acceptance, compassion, and regulation of learning in university students with learning disabilities and/or ADHD. *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice*, *34*(4), 175–184.
- Wills, T. A. (1991). Social support and interpersonal relationships. In M. S. Clark (Ed.),

 Prosocial behavior (pp. 265–289). Sage Publications, Inc.
- Wise, F. M., Harris, D. W., Harrower, D., & Olver, J. H. (2023). The brief coping orientation to problems experienced (Brief COPE): Improving construct validity and reliability in a cohort of health professionals. *Journal of Allied Health*, 52(1), 32–38.
- Word Population Review. (2023). *United States population 2023 (Live)*. https://worldpopulationreview.com/countries/united-states-population
- Young, S. (2005). Coping strategies used by adults with ADHD. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 38(4), 809–816. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2004.06.005
- Zajacova, A., & Lawrence, E. M. (2018). The relationship between education and health:

 Reducing disparities through a contextual approach. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 39, 273–289. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-publhealth-031816-044628

- Zhao, J., Chapman, E., Houghton, S., & Lawrence, D. (2022). Development and validation of a coping strategies scale for use in Chinese contexts. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *13*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.845769
- Zhao, Y., Zheng, Z., Pan, C., & Zhou, L. (2021). Self-esteem and academic engagement among adolescents: A moderated mediation model. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *12*, 690828. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.690828
- Zimet, G. D., Dahlem, N. W., Zimet, S. G., & Farley, G. K. (1988). The multidimensional scale of perceived social support. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 52(1), 30-41.

Appendix A: Sociodemographic Questionnaire

Gender

What is your gender?

- Female
- Male
- Other (specify)

Age

• Enter your age in numbers.

Ethnicity

Please specify your ethnicity.

- White
- Hispanic or Latino
- Black or African American
- Native American or American Indian
- Asian / Pacific Islander
- Other

Income

What is your total household income?

- \$0 to \$20,000
- \$20,001-\$40,000
- \$40,001-\$60,000
- \$60,001-\$80,000
- \$80,001-\$100,000
- \$100,001+
- Prefer not to answer

Education

What is the highest level of education you have completed?

- Less than high school degree
- High school degree or equivalent (e.g., GED)
- Some college but no degree
- Associate degree
- Bachelor degree
- Graduate degree

Have you ever been diagnosed with an attention problem by a licensed professional?

Yes

No

Not sure

Have you ever been treated for an attention problem?

Yes No

Appendix B: Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale

Permission to use The Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale

This scale was developed by Rosenberg, M. (1965). The website states that "The Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale is now in the public domain, meaning you may use it without charge and without notifying the Sociology Department."

Website: https://socy.umd.edu/about-us/rosenberg-self-esteem-scale#



The Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale is perhaps the most widely-used self-esteem measure in social science research. Dr. Rosenberg was a Professor of Sociology at the University of Maryland from 1975 until his death in 1992. He received his Ph.D. from Columbia University in 1953, and held a variety of positions, including at Cornell University and the National Institute of Mental Health, prior to coming to Maryland. Dr. Rosenberg is the author or editor of numerous books and articles, and his work on the self-concept, particularly the dimension of self-esteem, is world-renowned.

The Rosenberg Self-Esteem Scale is now in the public domain, meaning you may use it without charge and without notifying the Sociology Department. This permission extends to making translations or adaptations as you see fit, consistent with traditional scholarly attribution practices. The department does not maintain any information on the scale beyond what is linked below, and cannot advise on its use.

Appendix C: MSPSS

Permission to use The Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support (MSPSS)

This scale was developed by Zimet, Dahlem, Zimet & Farley (1988) and it was published by Springer Publishing. Pérez-Villalobos et al. (2021) reported that "MSPSS is free to use and does not require a license."

Website: https://bmcgeriatr.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12877-021-02404-6#

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank all the families of individuals with schizophrenia for their participation in the WIFI program and for openly sharing their feelings and experiences. We would also like to thank the Changsha Psychiatric Hospital as well as the 12 community health centers for their collaboration and support. The MSPSS is free to use (Zimet GD, Dahlem NW, Zimet SG, Farley GK. The Multidimensional Scale of Perceived Social Support. Journal of Personality Assessment 1988;52:30-41).

Appendix D: Permission to use the Adult ADHD Self-Report Screening Scale for DSM-5 (ASRS-5)

Very truly yours,

NYU

TITLE:

If you and INSTITUTION agree with the above conditions, please sign and date this letter in the space provided below, and have INSTITUTION do the same and return to me. Upon receipt, we will arrange to send the MATERIAL to you.

INSTITUTION: Walden University

By: Abram Goldfinger Executive Director, Technology Transfer Date: Sep 6, 2023	By: Aught Olpan Laura Lynn, Ph.D. Dean of Research Date: 8/28/2023
Read and Acknowledged by: By:	By:RECIPIENT:

Appendix E: Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory

Permission to use Brief Coping Orientation of Problem Experience Inventory

This scale was developed by Carver, C. S. (1997). The website states that "You are welcome to use all scales of the Brief COPE, or to choose selected scales for use.

Feel free as well to adapt the language for whatever time scale you are interested in."

Website: https://local.psy.miami.edu/faculty/ccarver/sclBrCOPE

